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1 CHAIR JOHNSON: (Gavel). The Parks and Economic

2

Development Committee meeting of October 20th, 2005

3

will come to order. We have present with us this

4

afternoon Members of the Committee Mr. Robert

5

Carroll, Michelle Anderson, Danny Mateo, and

6

Vice-Chair Charmaine Tavares. From Council Services

7

Staff we have with us a new employee, Ms. Gayle

8

Revels, we also have Shelly Espeleta, and Committee

9

Secretary Pauline Martins. From the Administration

10

we have with us this afternoon J.D. Kim from

11

Corporation Counsel, and in the audience we have

12

Mr. Lito Vila and also Mr. Kalbert Young. Thank you

13

for your attendance.

14

Committee Members, we have on our agenda this

15

afternoon two items for discussion. This first one

16

is Parks and Economic Development 16, dealing with

17

taxicab rates, and Parks and Economic Development 7,

18

dealing with invasive species.

19

For members of the audience, we are going to

20

begin the meeting with public testimony. If you

21

wish to defer your testimony until immediately

22

before the item, and because we're taking up taxicab

23

rates first, if you want to give your testimony on

24

that item, you may come forward. If you want to

25

give your testimony on the second item, which is
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1

PED-7, and you do have the time to wait on your

2

testimony, that will be second, and I will give you

3

the option. If you have to leave, I will accept

4

testimony on both of those items at this time.

5

If you could please turn off all pagers and

6

cell phones or just turn them to the vibrate mode.

7

Our first testifier -- and we will be having a

8

three-minute rule today with one minute to conclude.

9

Sometimes I do give additional time, but because we

10

have two very important subjects, I will give you

11

only three minutes, with one minute to conclude.

12

So the first testifier we have, and he would

13

be testifying on Item No. 7, would be Stuart

14

Funke-D'Egnuff. So would you wish to testify --

15

okay, because that item comes second, he will be

16

testifying later. Also we have testifying on the

17

same item Mr. David Sakoda.

18

David, do you wish to testify later?

19 MR. SAKODA: Yes.
20 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, so he'll be deferring testimony.
21

PED - 16

TAXICAB RATES (C.C. No. 05-314)

22 CHAIR JOHNSON: So our first testifier on Item No. PED-16,
23

which is dealing with taxicab rates, is Mr. Kenney

24

Barr, and he will be followed by Mr. David

25

Mogilefsky.
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. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .

2 MR. BARR: Good afternoon, Chairman and Members, and thank
3

you very much for taking this up in your Committee.

4

I'd like to testify in favor of actually

5

Mr. Mogilefsky's original letter and request a fare

6

increase to the tune of a $3 drop -- and right now

7

we're at 2.50 a drop. An initial drop means when

8

you turn the meter on, a number comes up, and it's

9

2.50 right now. And I would request to make that $3

10

and to increase the mileage to $2.80 a mile, which

11

is -- right now we are at $2 a mile. And although

12

we have gone up in increments in 25 cents over the

13

years since the late '70s, it has been five years

14

since our last increase, and it's probably going to

15

be a few more years if you approve this one.

16

So -- and I think that we really had a

17

dramatic increase in operating expenses, and not

18

even getting into gasoline over the last five years.

19

That rate is what Honolulu is at. I don't know how

20

long they've been at it, but they are at 2.80 a

21

mile, so I'm only asking that we match theirs, even

22

though our cost of living is higher, our gasoline is

23

higher, and I -- that's what I'm requesting.

24

Let me see. In the taxi business on Maui

25

there's many short fares in the Kahului, Wailuku
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area, as well as in the Lahaina, Kaanapali area, and

2

in my area in Kihei. And in our case, as well as in

3

the Wailuku, Kahului area you have to travel any

4

amount of dead miles -- and dead miles are miles

5

that you have to travel without the fare before you

6

can make your pick-up, and that's all wasted miles,

7

time, and gas, but that's the way the ordinance

8

works. So, you know, we're wasting a lot of time

9

and gas before we even get to the fare.

10

And a lot of the fares in those areas are

11

short. You know, in Kihei we're in a position now

12

where we have that bus that runs up and down Kihei

13

Road, so for really short fares we can just

14

recommend that they take the bus, and, you know,

15

this way they could save money as well. That's

16

really all I have to say.

17 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Kenney. Are there
18

any questions of Mr. Barr? Seeing none, thank you

19

very much, Kenney.

20 MR. BARR: Thank you.
21 CHAIR JOHNSON: The next testifier will be Mr. David
22

Mogilefsky, and he'll be followed by Mr. Ron

23

Thompson.

24 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Good afternoon, Committee Members.
25

Actually, I have requested the passing out of three

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

7

PED 10/20/05

1

separate handouts in connection with this matter,

2

and what I would really need to say to you would

3

take in excess of three minutes, if I was to fully

4

explain the background for taxicab rates and why

5

they should be set at the figure that I would like

6

them to be set at.

7

I submitted the original letter along with

8

Allen Little, one of the original letters, to have

9

this matter put on the agenda, and in that letter we

10

also asked for a rate to be -- to coincide with the

11

Oahu rate of $2.80 a mile as the basic rate. Since

12

that time -- excuse me -- we've done a little more

13

looking into the matter and I can only speak for

14

myself, actually. We don't have an organization, so

15

I am speaking only for myself. But the consensus

16

that I've been able to get from taxicab drivers at

17

the airport and several miscellaneous ones,

18

particularly in South Maui, is that if we were to

19

select the Oahu rate, some of the longer trips would

20

be really priced too high for the visitor population

21

to be happy with and they might have a somewhat

22

negative impression of Maui, especially since they

23

would face it right upon their arrival here first

24

thing at the airport usually.

25

So I'm prepared to ask for a drop -- that's
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that initial amount -- of $3 but a mileage rate of
2

only $2.50. And I have materials by which that

3

would be easily -- very easily justified, but as I

4

said, it would take more than three minutes, so

5

would you like me to wait till later or --

6 CHAIR JOHNSON: If the Committee Members don't mind, if
7

we -- when we get into the discussion, because

8

you've been working with Staff, I would utilize your

9

services as a resource person.

10 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Okay.
11 CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there any objections to doing that?
12

Because he has worked with Staff extensively on

13

this.

14 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair.
15 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
16 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I think that would be easier, and
17

perhaps when he hears from us, he'll know what to

18

focus on as far as his presentation. And

19

personally, I don't care what Honolulu charges or

20

any other place. We need to look at our island.

21 MR. MOGILEFSKY: That was exactly my first thought on that
22

subject, like I don't want to do what Oahu does, but

23

in this particular case, they're way ahead of us in

24

terms of the statistical matters that, you know,

25

support these things and so forth. They have ten
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times the number of taxis. It's much better
2

organized. And to tell you the truth, the reason

3

that I initially requested -- initially, as I say,

4

requested the Oahu rate is it would seem like it

5

would be simple that there would be a simplicity to

6

it as far as the Council is concerned. Like, well,

7

you know, we obviously have higher expenses. If we

8

just took the Oahu rate, we should be just fine, but

9

as I've mentioned also, I have come back from that

10

position and I think that $2.50 for the mileage

11

would be sufficient, which is 30 cents less than

12

Oahu.

13 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Let's have him come back as a
14

resource.

15 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And, David, could you please just
16

state your name for the record, too.

17 MR. MOGILEFSKY: I'm sorry. David Mogilefsky.
18 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
19 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Thanks very much.
20 CHAIR JOHNSON: And, Councilmember Anderson, if you -- do
21

you have something pressing that you need to ask him

22

right now or --

23 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'll wait.
24 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much.
25 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Thank you.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

10

PED 10/20/05

1

CHAIR JOHNSON: The next testifier is Mr. Ron Thompson,

2

and he'll be followed by our last person who has

3

signed up to testify, Donna Le Cao.

4

MR. THOMPSON: Good afternoon, Chairman and Committee

5

Members. My name is Ron Thompson. I own La Bella

6

Taxi, and you see it around town here a lot.

7

Obviously we need an increase and I'm for it, but

8

there's been some items in the paper, you have seen

9

probably, being written that some members of our

10

industry are not accepting runs under $7 because the

11

cost of gas. Because last time we had an increase

12

it was $1.76 a gallon and, now it's -- you know,

13

it's gone up to $4 and probably next week it will be

14

at four and a half. When Wilma hits, the gas price

15

will shoot up again.

16

There -- my way of thinking, there's two ways

17

of going. We can take the drop of the flag to $3

18

and increase the mileage charge to $3 a mile or we

19

can make the drop higher at $4 and keep the mileage

20

down at -- to maybe 2.50 a mile. Either way, what

21

I'm saying is we do need the increase. I'm just

22

going to give you a very quick statistic. I run my

23

car one shift a day. My gas bill has gone from $450

24

a month to over $900 a month, okay. I've had to dip

25

into my savings to keep my company going about four
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1

or five times in this last year alone. So, yeah, we

2

need help, and we need drastic help.

3

And I agree Honolulu has their own type of

4

system, but they're nothing like our system, okay.

5

Their licenses don't cost them nothing. Oh, yeah,

6

sorry, $10. Us, we have to pay $10,000 to buy the

7

license over here. We're in a different boat

8

altogether. Their expenses are -- of course their

9

gas is way below ours, always has been, so they're

10

not near our expenses. And because we have been,

11

quote/unquote, according to the paper voted the

12

number one island again, then we should have quality

13

cars on the road. That costs money. Because, you

14

know, you're looking at $30,000 or more to buy a

15

nice care to take care of the visitors that are

16

here. And those who are used to taking a taxi have

17

already run into this rate already elsewhere, like

18

Vegas and other places where they charge you $5 at

19

the drop of the flag and it's $3 a mile type of

20

thing like that. So I don't think it would hamper

21

the tourist industry in that aspect. Thank you very

22

much.

23 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any questions of the
24

testifier?

25 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I have a question.
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1 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Councilmember Tavares.
2 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: $10,000 for the permit? Who do you
3

pay that to?

4 MR. THOMPSON: Just to buy the license.
5 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Who is it from?
6 MR. THOMPSON: Whoever's selling out.
7 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Is that connected to the airport?
8 MR. THOMPSON: No. That's just anybody who owns a taxi
9

license and taxi and just wants to buy a license.

10

It's up to $10,000 now to buy the license. No

11

vehicle, no meters, no domes, nothing, no

12

inspections.

13 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Just the license.
14 MR. THOMPSON: Just the license.
15 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you.
16 MR. THOMPSON: You're welcome.
17 CHAIR JOHNSON: Councilmember Anderson has a question.
18 MR. THOMPSON: I apologize.
19 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Who regulates the sale of that
20

permit? How is that

--

21 MR. THOMPSON: There's no regulation. That's the market.
22 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's just the open market?
23 MR. THOMPSON: It's open market, yeah.
24 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So whoever's -- wants to get out
25

of the business just

--
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1 MR. THOMPSON: Puts it up for sale.
2 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Puts it up for sale for 10 grand?
3 MR. THOMPSON: Or whatever he wants. Lately it's been -4

it started off it was pretty reasonable, it was

5

about 5,000. All of a sudden there's a rash of

6

sales and the prices just -- every month I see

7

another one in there, 8,500, 9,500, saw 10,000. I

8

get calls just about once a week asking me if I want

9

to sell one of my licenses.

10 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so are there a limited number
11

of licenses? You couldn't just go and get a new

12

license without having to buy somebody else's

13

license?

14 MR. THOMPSON: No. It's controlled by the County
15

according to population and hotel count. They

16

have -- I don't know exact specific wording, but I

17

think it's one license will be released by lottery

18

for every 50 new hotel rooms or for every increase

19

in population of 500. It's and/or. Not supposed to

20

be both, and/or.

21 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And then the Department of
22

Finance issues those licenses?

23 MR. THOMPSON: They will determine how many new licenses
24

are available and it will go out to lottery. They

25

advertise it in the paper, and you come in, you
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1

submit your name, and they stick their fingers in

2

and pull out whatever your name is, you get a chance

3

at -- you have to activate it within I think 30

4

days, have to turn it into a taxi and hold the

5

license I think a year before -- if you want to sell

6

it or something, because I know some in the past

7

have been doing that, they sign their name 100 times

8

and hopefully score two, three runs and then they

9

get the license, they turn around, sell it right

10
11

away, make a quick profit on it.
But those of us that have been in this

12

business for -- like Kenney Barr and myself for 20,

13

25 years, we're the oldest companies on the island,

14

we want to make a go of it. We're trying to make a

15

go of it. We're trying to make it a good business.

16

I know a lot of people don't look at taxi drivers as

17

top of the line of professions, but when we get

18

somebody in our taxicab who's interested and we show

19

them around, they are amazed what we have to know,

20

learn, and what we do know about what's going on

21

around us.

22

And you just can't have a dummy behind the

23

wheel, not anymore, not with what -- what's expected

24

of us. I mean, for instance, go to the airport, I

25

can't go into that airport unless I carry a million
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1

dollar policy above and beyond what I have on my

2

taxi in case somebody's walking towards my car and

3

he stubs his foot and trips and falls down. My

4

insurance has got a cover it, even though he's not

5

at my taxicab. That's the way the State demands it.

6

So our expenses are up there very high, and I'm not

7

talking about repairs or -- you know, I'm sure you

8

folks have taken your cars in and found out it's $80

9

an hour to get something done no matter how much

10

time they spend on it. So we're faced with these

11

very, very high expenses.

12 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you know when -- the last time
13

the County issued more permits?

14 MR. THOMPSON: I think it was last year there were some
15

released, about 20.

16 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: 20.
17 MR. THOMPSON: There's a lottery.

18 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so on Oahu, they're not
19

allowed to resell the permits or what?

20 MR. THOMPSON: Oahu made a big mistake a few years back,
21

about ten, twelve years I think it was. They

22

decided to open up the market. And you just go and

23

apply and pay $10 and get your car inspected and

24

that was it. The trouble is they got so much

25

flooded, there are taxicabs all over the place and
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1

then they literally had wars breaking out. Guys

2

were paying mail men $10 to take a run. There

3

was just -- the cars were being thrashed, barely,

4

how would you say, usable, old kind junkers, things

5

like that.

6

Now, when I was over there, I was talking to

7

somebody, they said they wished they hadn't done

8

that. Pull it back in. But it's because it's all

9

grandfathered in, they can't do that. And I had the

10

experience -- one day I jumped in a cab in front of

11

the -- I think it's called Daiei now. Used to be

12

Holiday Mart. I opened the door. My wife got in.

13

I got in on the other side. I put my foot on the

14

floor, and it went right through the floorboard down

15

to the street. There's a hole -- there's a hole the

16

size of the bottom of the thing. That's the kind of

17

cars that was coming on the market at that time.

18

Yes, our cars here on Maui, if you look

19

around, they're good. They're top of the line and

20

they keep them mechanically sound. And most of

21

them -- some might be nine, ten years old, yes, but

22

they keep them in good shape and they're running

23

around. And I see some guys with all the newer

24

models, 2005, 2006, you know, like that. So, our

25

island deserves good taxis, because we are number
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one, and -- but it costs money to keep it there.

2 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Let me ask you this. If you're
3

taking a run from the airport to Wailea, what

4

what is the current charge for that run?

--

5 MR. THOMPSON: $37.
6 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so have you figured out if we
7

went up to a new rate what would it be?

8 MR. THOMPSON: It would depend on what we're going up to.
9 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You haven't looked at what it
10

would be?

11 MR. THOMPSON: Well, I have an idea but I -- the long runs
12

is not a majority part of our taxi trade. I mean,

13

for some guys it's everything. For certain ones,

14

that's what they've aimed at. In my case, I'm a

15

local company. I take care of all the little ones.

16

What everybody else doesn't want, I take care of.

17

And we do get runs out there and stuff like that,

18

but if I had to venture a guess to Wailea, with the

19

extra cost, it would go up maybe $10. But those who

20

take these taxicabs are used to that. Actually,

21

they pay more.

22

You know that we only have one rate here.

23

talked to the guy at American Taxi Meter. He says

24

most cities have 14 rates in their meter and it

25

changes by hour and by time. We have only one rate.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Depending on the time of day they
2

change their rate?

3 MR. THOMPSON: You got it. And it goes from a couple
4

dollars up to -- way up. And I said 14 rates? I

5

said, you're lying. He said, no, I've got one here.

6

He said what do you want your -- I said I'm here on

7

Maui. Oh, he said, your guys is easy, and just told

8

me the minimum rate and I said, yeah, that's what it

9

is. I'll put it in. I'll strip them out. And I

10

had my meters two days later. So we are very lucky

11

with one rate, but, I mean, I'd like to have 14

12

rates.

13 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
14 MR. THOMPSON: You're welcome.
15 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any other
16

questions? Oh, Mr. Mateo has a question. Sir.

17 MR. THOMPSON: Oh, yes.
18 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Thompson, good afternoon. You
19

told us of the increase in the gas prices from 400

20

to 900. Can you give me an idea of what your

21

monthly expenses are in the operation of your taxi?

22 MR. THOMPSON: That's -- well, breaking it down into 23

insurance is a big chunk, of course the gas is too,

24

and our repairs. The repairs lately have been

25

really hurting us because we can't find any shops
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1

and we don't want to go -- honest, I don't want to

2

go back to the dealer, because those guys, they

3

really don't know what they're doing either. They

4

say, oh, it's this part. We come back the next week

5

with the same troubles. A lot of the shops are

6

being closed down because of the contamination of

7

the ground around their working places, oil and

8

gasoline and like that, and it's getting harder for

9

them to stay in business. Their rates have gone up.

10

The lowest rate I can find right now is $65 an hour,

11

and the man I have is pretty knowledgeable. But.

12

Repairs is a big subject, gas, of course, and

13

our insurance. I have to carry three policies.

14

Besides the one on the taxicab itself, I have to

15

carry the one for the airport and then the general

16

umbrella liability for all the cabs.

17 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So you keep -- do you keep a
18

running -- a monthly total of what your monthly

19

expenses is for the operation?

20 MR. THOMPSON: Yeah, but it changes so drastically. This
21

last two months, man, I've been down in the red.

22 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Can you tell me what that is?
23 MR. THOMPSON: Last month it cost me 4,000 out of my
24

savings to make -- even it up.

25 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: For -- in a month?
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1 MR. THOMPSON: In the last three months I've taken $18,000

2

out of my account, and most of that went to gas.

3 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And is -- do you know what
4

percentage that is based on what -- the amount of

5

monies you bring in for your service?

6 MR. THOMPSON: How much I'm making?
7 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No, what percentage of the costs?
8 MR. THOMPSON: Oh, right now it's running about 69
9

percent.

10 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: In -11 MR. THOMPSON: In expenses.
12 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: To operate?
13 MR. THOMPSON: That's my expenses.
14 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you.
15 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. And the final
16

testifier signed up is Donna Le Cao. Ms. Le Cao.

17

If there's anybody else in the audience, too, who

18

wishes to testify, please just step forward and you

19

can sign up later.

20 MS. LE CAO: Good afternoon.
21 CHAIR JOHNSON: You can pull the microphone down and then
22

just state your name for the record.

23 MS. LE CAO: Yeah, good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.
24

My name is Donna Le Cao. I work for LA Taxi,

25

airport taxi, and today my boss is sick so she
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wanted me to come here and testify for her and
2

see -- my English very poor, so I just want to have

3

something what she want me to say. And she wants

4

the rate to $3 per hour.

5

And also I want to testify for myself too.

6

I'm from California, and I've been in Hawaii 13

7

months. And I work for taxi full-time, and very

8

hard to make a living. Also, now the gas price went

9

up, so it even harder for me. So I would like to

10

ask for the rate for $3 too.

11 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much. Are there any
12

questions of the testifier? I have one question.

13

The $3 is for the drop or for the per mile?

14 MS. LE CAO: For the mile, per mile.
15 CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, okay. So some of the other gentlemen
16

are asking for 2.50 and your boss is asking for $3?

17 MS. LE CAO: Yes.
18 CHAIR JOHNSON: And do you have any preference on what the
19

drop charge is when you first turn on your meter?

20 MS. LE CAO: No.
21 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much.
22 MS. LE CAO: You're welcome.
23

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

24 CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there any other individuals -- are
25

there any questions? Seeing none. Thank you very
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1

much for your testimony. Are there any other

2

individuals in the audience wishing to testify? On

3

this particular item I will close testimony at this

4

time.

5 COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
6 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you, and we'll leave testimony
7

open when we take up the next item. Members, you've

8

received quite a bit of information today, and one

9

of the things that we had received, which you'll

10

find in your binder, is a response, and I would like

11

Corporation Counsel -- are you familiar with that

12

response, Mr. Kim, that we received in regard to a

13

communication that was sent to Corporation Counsel

14

about the authority of the Council with regard to

15

taxi rates?

16 MR. KIM: Yes, ma'am.
17 CHAIR JOHNSON: If you would -- if -- Members, if you
18

would not object, I would just have Mr. Kim review

19

that with us, because I think it's very important,

20

so that at least we have a basis on which to proceed

21

forward with this legislation. Thank you.

22 MR. KIM: The basic question is whether or not Council can
23

make changes to the rates without having the Mayor

24

appointing a committee.

25 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and if you could just speak a little
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bit more into the microphone, that would be great.

2 MR. KIM: And the short answer from our department is yes,
3

the Council can act without the Mayor appointing a

4

committee.

5 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. I don't know, Members, if you've
6

had an opportunity to read the memorandum, but just

7

to give you a brief background, the Committee was in

8

receipt of two communications, one from

9

Councilmember Anderson and also one from myself

10

regarding the whole issue of the taxi rates, and

11

because the taxi community has experienced what so

12

many of us have experienced, which is an increase in

13

gas prices, other costs, they have not had an

14

increase in a number of years, so that's why we're

15

bringing this item forward.

16

Unbeknownst to me, a communication had been

17

sent by Councilmember Kane to try to also gather

18

further information, because there was this question

19

about whether or not a committee actually had to be

20

appointed to study this issue. So I felt that it

21

was important that we bring this forward because

22

this is a very time sensitive issue. It's also very

23

critical that we deal in a responsive manner, since

24

it's been quite a while since the rates have

25

actually been modified.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

24

PED 10/20/05

1

Are there any questions so far on anything

2

that Mr. Kim has said or any of the testifiers to

3

this point? If not, I would like our Staff member

4

Ms. Shelly Espeleta to go through just briefly some

5

of the things that have been handed out to you so

6

that we have an overview of what we're actually

7

looking at in the binder.

8
9

Shelly, are you prepared to just briefly
outline what we've got and what was asked for?

10 MS. ESPELETA: Madam Chair, distributed to the members
11

dated October 19th is a document transmittal of a

12

table entitled Current Taxicab Rates of Fare and

13

Baggage by County, and these rates are as of October

14

2005, the rates that are charged for the four major

15

counties. As you notice, for Honolulu their current

16

rates are in the third -- third column. Fourth

17

column shows their proposed rates that if approved

18

will be in effect November 2005. The third -- I'm

19

sorry, the next page in that same document

20

transmittal is just a copy of the daily fuel usage

21

report for AAA based on gas prices for Hawaii, and

22

you can see Wailuku's current rates. Of course in

23

today's Maui News I believe that rate has dropped.

24

In addition, the second document transmittal,

25

same date, October 19th, as what you just went over,
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1

that would be the Corporation Counsel's opinion

2

based on the periodic review of taxicab rates on the

3

attached report transmitted by the acting Director

4

of Finance that was said to conform to the

5

requirements in Section 5.16.100 of the Maui County

6

Code. And the second item, as Corporation Counsel

7

J.D. Kim had mentioned, states that a committee need

8

not be appointed for the Council to adjust taxicab

9

rates.

10 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Shelly.
11

Mr. Vila, are you wishing to make a comment

12

at this time? Okay. Members, are there any other

13

questions that you have that we need to get from

14

resource people at this point in time before we

15

begin discussing this? Seeing none. Councilmember

16

Tavares.

17 VICE - CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, I was wondering actually a
18

couple of things. One of them is I think you said

19

that there was a group that met together to come up

20

with a unified position?

21 CHAIR JOHNSON: I think that Mr. Mogilefsky can perhaps
22

address that. He did get together with several

23

because they don't have an official organization, he

24

got together with several different individuals that

25

serve in the taxi community. As you've heard at
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this point in time, we have a range that is being

2

asked for, and I think what my direction as Chair,

3

and taken from you as Committee Members, would be is

4

to try to gather -- at least if we can agree upon a

5

tentative rate and then have that plugged in for our

6

next meeting into the actual draft ordinance or the

7

ordinance with the change, that would be my desire.

8

Because I think that would give enough time for the

9

members of the public to be able to at least say is

10

it fair? Because it's both the rate that they're

11

going to charge and also what the paying public will

12

have to pay.

13 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, my concern, Madam Chair, is if
14

the rate hasn't been raised since 2000, I think I

15

saw in here that they said the gas price in 2000

16

was -- now I've lost my place. Because we just went

17

through all the documents.

18 MR. THOMPSON: $1.74.
19 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: 3.50? 1.50? What was the -20 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: $1.74.
21 VICE - CHAIR TAVARES: $1.74 in 2000? And what that rate is

22

now per gallon, and look at that difference and

23

figure it out based on the difference of what the

24

actual costs are and then factor in costs due to

25

rising costs generally for repairs, for insurance,
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1

for whatever, take those into consideration. That's

2

why I made the statement earlier I don't care what

3

Honolulu does. You know, we don't have the gas

4

prices that Honolulu has and we need to customize

5

our people and our businesses for Maui and for the

6

Maui environment. So that's what I'm particularly

7

interested in.

8
9

The other thing that I'm interested in is has
that Committee or that group discussed having flat

10

fare charges between points? Because I remember

11

that when I was in the LA area, just last year I

12

think it was, and I went to a conference in Redondo

13

Beach, and I took a taxi from the airport to Redondo

14

Beach. And I think it was like seven or eight

15

miles, I forget now, but coming back there was a

16

flat rate. Any pick up in Redondo Beach in a

17

certain area to LA airport was $25, flat charge.

18

And so I'm wondering if this flat charge for those

19

longer runs might be the solution to having rates

20

that would encompass the shorter runs, to make it

21

viable.

22

And we all know the shorter runs are more

23

expensive and then the longer runs -- have the flat

24

rate for the longer runs. And I'm interested to

25

hear if that group that met discussed this at all,
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1

because I would be interested in seeing something

2

like that, or at least look at the feasibility of

3

doing something like that.

4 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, at this time I would ask
5

Mr. Mogilefsky, are you prepared to just be seated

6

up here and can you address these questions? If you

7

just come around and then you can take a seat,

8

perhaps next to Mr. Kim would be easier. And then

9

that way you can help shed some light on this

10

particular matter, because you're the ones that are

11

in the field every day.

12 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Right here?
13 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, that's fine. And again, this is
14

Mr. David Mogilefsky, and I realize you don't have a

15

formal organization, but if you can -- actually, you

16

can sit down.

17 MR. MOGILEFSKY: I'd be happy to stand.
18 CHAIR JOHNSON: No, no, just be comfortable.
19 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Thank you.
20 CHAIR JOHNSON: And if you could perhaps address Ms.

--

21

Councilmember Tavares question, or at least give us

22

some background as to who's been discussing this

23

subject.

24 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Okay, there are people in this room that
25

have been in the taxi business for longer than I
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have, but I have been in it for three and a half

2

years, plus some additional taxi driving in San

3

Francisco that goes back almost 40 years. Anyway,

4

I'm an individual owner. I have one taxi. Some

5

people have more than one taxi. I'm attached to

6

the -- I'm attached to the airport group. That's a

7

group of about 80 taxis that have an approval that

8

goes slightly beyond what the County normally

9

requires. There's some additional requirements to

10

become part of the airport group. So my relativity

11

is primarily trips from -- to and from the airport.

12

However, I live in South Maui and I'm available in

13

the evenings for short runs as well, so depending on

14

how busy it is and the season of the year, I often

15

find myself doing numerous short trips as well.

16

In addition, most people don't know this, but

17

at this airport, the Kahului Airport, as opposed to

18

many others, when a taxi comes and joins into the

19

line at the airport, there is not a physical place

20

where you need to be. It's not a physical line.

21

You basically are given a number in line and you can

22

then leave the airport and do whatever you wish.

23

Sometimes that means going to pick somebody up that

24

you have pre-arranged to pick up to bring them to

25

the airport or some place else, and also to do short
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trips around Kahului and Wailuku.

2

The airport taxi dispatcher, in addition to

3

assigning taxis at the airport, also receives calls

4

from all over town every day all day, and because

5

the drivers are waiting their turn at the airport,

6

their taxis are available while they're waiting.

7

And so even an airport taxi driver is very familiar

8

with short trip as well. So everybody -- I think

9

everybody in the business crosses over and does both

10

airport and short trips, and that's my relativity to

11

it. I'm an airport taxi, but I do short trips as

12

well.

13

One of the things that I initially want to

14

point out about taxi operations here on Maui is the

15

vast majority of trips turn out to be round trips

16

for the driver of the taxi. In other words, once an

17

airport taxi picks up at the airport and brings

18

someone to one of the hotel districts, let's say,

19

which is the most typical, they are then faced with

20

coming back to the airport. So even though the

21

meter is actuated for a trip from the airport to

22

Wailea -- and the current rate for that, depending

23

on how many traffic lights you might encounter,

24

comes to about $37 -- the driver now has to go all

25

the way back to the airport, sign into the line
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again, and wait again for his turn to come up.
Just as a little side light, when you're

3

within the first four taxis at the airport, you do

4

have to be there physically. There is -- the first

5

four do have to be in a specific holding area.

6

Anyway, this idea of how much -- what the cost is of

7

gas for a trip is very much affected by this,

8

because not only do we drive somebody from the

9

airport to Kaanapali, let's say, but we also now

10

have to drive from Kaanapali back to the airport and

11

start over.

12

A west side driver or a south side driver,

13

meaning people who spend most of their time in those

14

areas, are faced with exactly the same thing. They

15

have a large number of airport trips. Let's say

16

they pick up somebody at the Hyatt Hotel and bring

17

him into the airport, well, they can't stay at the

18

airport. They're not an airport taxi, unless they

19

want to go to the harbor or hope for the best just

20

driving around town, which very few people would

21

want to do. They're faced with going back to the

22

west side at their own expense. So what it amounts

23

to is that for every -- almost every trip it's

24

double the mileage for the taxi, compared to what

25

the passenger, you know, experiences and what the
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passenger pays for.

2 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Are you saying this in response to my
3

question?

4 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Not yet.
5 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh, okay.
6 MR. MOGILEFSKY: I'm not there yet. Preliminary. I just
7

wanted to point out that, because I do encounter a

8

significant number of people whose familiarity with

9

taxis is maybe some place like New York and Chicago.

10

And I'm not suggesting that that's your familiarity

11

with taxis, but in cities -- you know, inner city

12

situations like that, taxi is a way of life. And

13

when you drop somebody off in those cities, most

14

likely there's somebody else waiting right there to

15

go some place else.

16

In San Francisco I remember there was a lot

17

of radio calls, but no matter what part of the city

18

you went to drop somebody off, you got -- turned

19

your radio back on and most likely there was another

20

person right near where you are to pick up and take

21

somewhere else, and so on and so you hopscotched all

22

around all day. Here on Maui we can't operate

23

anything like that. I don't think anyone can.

24

Perhaps La Bella, Mr. Thompson, he has more of a --

25

he's probably the only one on the whole island
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actually, or maybe Kenney might be somewhat in this

2

category where he has more of a local business where

3

he drives around primarily in Wailuku and Kahului

4

and maybe his trips might be a little bit more

5

closer together, but basically were all into

6

one-way situations and returning to a base.

7

What you did mention is something that I -- I

8

put a little work into. The reason for the rate

9

increase request -- or I should say the basis for a

10

rate increase request is really two things. First,

11

the radical change in the price of gasoline over

12

just the last three months, number one, that's what

13

initiated this proceeding, I guess. The other thing

14

is because the rates have been the same for five

15

years, we're all faced with cost of living, you

16

know, both in the care of the taxis and expenses of

17

the taxi and in our own personal expenses as well,

18

which with no rate increase for five years, we were

19

already running pretty thin, and once this gas price

20

doubled, it kind of threw it into critical

21

condition.

22

And, incidentally, I appreciate the Council

23

taking it up on fairly short notice. I'm very happy

24

that you've set this meeting as soon as it has been

25

scheduled. Anyway, I tried to figure out two

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PED 10/20/05

34

1

things, number one, how much of a rate increase

2

would be dollar for dollar justified just based on

3

the price -- the increase on the price of gasoline,

4

and secondly, how much of a rate increase would be

5

just based upon general cost of living, and then add

6

the two together to come up with a figure.

7

I took some figures that were a little bit

8

arbitrary, particularly since gasoline is changing.

9

However, I'm a news freak. I listen -- I watch all

10

the news stations all the time and commentators and

11

I even read The Maui News, and I'll tell you, I

12

don't think this gas price thing is going to go away

13

any time soon. The general consensus is, yeah, we

14

may get a little break here and there, but basically

15

we're into high-priced gasoline, just like people in

16

Europe and in Canada. I have Canadians getting in

17

my cab these days who are amazed that our gas is so

18

cheap, believe it or not, and there seems to be a

19

consensus that we're heading in their direction.

20

They're not heading in our direction. Their price

21

is not going to come down. Ours is going to

22

continue to go up.

23

Anyway, I tried to figure out how much of a

24

price increase on the meter would be attributable

25

just to the gas. I took as an example a trip from
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1

the airport to a Wailea hotel. A taxi that leaves

2

the airport and goes to Wailea ends up with usually

3

a price of $37 on its meter. It could be a little

4

bit less or a little bit more, depending on how many

5

traffic lights you did or did not stop for. Anyway,

6

I figured out that once it goes out there, it

7

travels 16. -- or 17.25 miles one way, and then

8

drives back to the airport to get back in line for

9

another 17.25 miles. Total mileage round trip is

10
11

34 1/2 miles.
Most of the taxis are vans and large sedans.

12

We have to carry large parties sometimes and

13

sometimes lots of luggage. You'd be amazed at what

14

people bring here for a week's vacation.

15

Unbelievable. I mean, I've had to say to some

16

people, are you moving here? You know, because I

17

know the bags are loaded with books and kitchen

18

stuff. I don't know what else they bring. Anyway,

19

we're talking pretty large cars and comfortable

20

cars, and usually people want the air conditioning

21

on so that uses a little extra gas.

22

Anyway, the

23

34 1/2 miles on a trip to Wailea and back to the

24

airport would amount to 1.725 gallons at 20 miles a

25

gallon. I got that by dividing the 34 1/2 miles by
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20 miles a gallon, comes to 1.725. I then picked

2

the figure 1.50 a gallon as to what I thought the

3

price was five years ago. Somebody mentioned a

4

slightly higher figure, which would throw my figures

5

off, but anyway, picking 1.50 as the price five

6

years ago and $4 as the price today and probably for

7

the foreseeable future. I realize we're getting a

8

little reprieve this week. The week in which the

9

petition was circulated among owners and the week in

10

which the letter was initially sent to the Council

11

regular was at 3.969 and the premium grades were

12

over $4.

13

At $1.50 a gallon, that trip to Wailea would

14

cost $2.5875. I guess you could round it off to

15

2.59 cost. At $4 a gallon gas, the same trip costs

16

$6.90 in gasoline. The difference is $4.32. I was

17

hoping actually there would be a black board in here

18

for this, but there isn't.

19 CHAIR JOHNSON: Unfortunately, we don't have one.
20 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Try to visualize it up on the wall. It's
21

$1.50 a gallon, the cost for the Wailea trip would

22

be 2,59; and at $4 a gallon, it's $6.90.

23 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excuse me.
24 MR. MOGILEFSKY: The difference is $4.31.
25 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: David, excuse me, is that for the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PED 10/20/05

1

37

round trip?

2 MR. MOGILEFSKY: For the round trip, uh-huh. And
3

remember, the taxi that's out there in Wailea and

4

takes that passenger back to the airport at the end

5

of vacation is going to do the same thing. He's

6

going to bring that passenger into the airport,

7

can't stay there, goes back to Wailea. So it's a

8

round trip for them too. The difference of $4.32.

9

Now, if you divided that by the mileage that we're

10

allowed to charge the passenger for, which is only

11

half the mileage, 17. -- 17 and a quarter miles, you

12

get just about 25 cents a mile, which in actual cost

13

of gasoline is what we are paying that -- now

14

compared to five years ago. We were paying 25 cents

15

a mile -- well, let me backtrack a minute. We're

16

not paying that. In other words, 25 cent per mile

17

increase in the taxi rate would be justified just

18

based on gasoline without ever looking at any other

19

cost of living car repairs, insurance, anything

20

else. So this 25 cents right there kind of as a

21

starting point.

22

Now, I passed out before the meeting a copy

23

of the Consumer Price Index for Honolulu. It's the

24

closest one that they do to us. It's the

25

Honolulu -- what is it called -- MSA, Metropolitan

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PED 10/20/05

38

1

Statistical Area, yes, that's the item. And

2

hopefully everybody has a copy of that by now. And

3

I'm sure there are people in this room that know

4

much more about economics than I do. I have not had

5

great reason to look at the Consumer Price Index in

6

the past, and there may be comments that, you know,

7

in here -- in this room from people who know far

8

more about this than I do, but it looks like in the

9

last five years there's been a 20 percent increase

10
11

in the consumer price index.
Now, they do compound that. Each year it's

12

compounded on the previous year, but if you look at

13

the rate five years ago and the rate for the

14

first -- through the first half of this year, 2005,

15

you're going to see about a 20 percent difference.

16

Now, based upon the taxi rate -- now, if you look at

17

the taxi rates, the drop of $2.50 that was set five

18

years ago, if you raise that 20 percent, that would

19

bring us to the $3. And if you looked at the per

20

mile rate, 20 percent is 40 cents based upon the

21

rate five years ago, which $2 now you would be

22

adding 40 cents to that.

23

So if you put the two together, the increase

24

in the gasoline and the increase in the cost of

25

living generally, you would have more or less a 65
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cent per mile very justifiable rate change, rate

2

increase. Now, you can get more sophisticated, I

3

suppose. The price of gasoline is somewhere

4

included in the Consumer Price Index anyway in

5

general. I don't know enough about it to be able to

6

pick that apart. But we're looking at hard core

7

justifiable 65 cent a mile increase and a drop of

8

$3.

9

And the reason I'm prepared to ask for that

10

at this time is that if you look at the chart that I

11

passed out, which is the current and projected taxi

12

fares -- I put the date and so forth at the top in

13

case two or three years from now somebody else is

14

looking at this so they would at least know what it

15

is. You'll see a chart there with various

16

destinations delineated on it, the first four from

17

the airport to three major hotel districts.

18

wanted to take a short trip as well, so I put down

19

the airport to the Maui Arts & Cultural Center. And

20

another common but fairly short trip is Kaanapali

21

hotels to Lahaina, people who are going to go down

22

to Front Street and get something to eat and go back

23

to Kaanapali.

24
25

And there you'll see in the boxes the number
of passenger miles, the miles that we can charge
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1

for, the round trip miles for the taxi who then

2

needs to return to its base after it drops off,

3

followed by columns showing the current rate and how

4

much the fare is at $2 a mile, next the Oahu rate,

5

and finally the proposed rate of $2.50. This is my

6

proposed rate. As mentioned earlier, we don't have

7

an organization for this. We've had to do it on an

8

ad hoc basis.

9 CHAIR JOHNSON: David, can I interrupt you for a second.
10

On the -- on your proposed rate for the 2.50, is

11

that including the $3 drop?

12 MR. MOGILEFSKY: The figures do include the $3 drop, yes.
13

That wouldn't be the total that a passenger would

14

pay for any of these -- for these given trips.

15 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, but currently the drop

--

16 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Is 2.50.
17 CHAIR JOHNSON: Is 2.50.
18 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Yeah.
19 CHAIR JOHNSON: So it would be a 50 cent increase on when
20

you first begin the meter?

21 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Correct.
22 CHAIR JOHNSON: And then it would be increased to $2.50
23

per mile and currently you're at $2 per mile?

24 MR. MOGILEFSKY: That's correct.
25 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
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1 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Now -- I'm sorry.
2 CHAIR JOHNSON: Before -- Members, do you have any
3

questions about that at this point in time?

4

Councilmember Tavares.

5 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Well, yeah, not a question, just a
6

comment. You're saying that with that 65 percent --

7

65 cents would be justified and then you throw out

8

the $3 that looks like the Honolulu one, but if you

9

arrived at your -- your figures that came close to

10

Honolulu, then I don't mind looking at Honolulu's,

11

but if your figure is way off from Honolulu's, then

12

I would think we would want to look at it

13

specifically for Maui.

14 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Well, I was actually going to suggest
15

that next. You're a little bit -- you're just a

16

little bit ahead of me.

17 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, could -- do you mind speeding
18

it up just a little bit, because we've got a full

19

calendar today.

20 MR. MOGILEFSKY: I'm sorry.
21 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and we have another item after this.
22 MR. MOGILEFSKY: I was tempted to ask at the beginning how
23

much or how little do you want to hear.

24 CHAIR JOHNSON: We've got probably about another ten
25

minutes, because we have other people.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

42

PED 10/20/05

1 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Okay, I understand. Anyway, the Oahu

2

rate, you know, if it was applied to Maui, I just

3

think that there would be resistance from visitors

4

and it wouldn't look good. Even though we might be

5

able to justify it because that's what they charge

6

in Honolulu, I don't think we need to charge those

7

rates. I think that Maui has more long trips, more

8

trips to Wailea and back to the airport, more trips

9

to Kapalua and back to the airport, to Kaanapali and

10

back to the airport, that the Honolulu taxis

11

probably do not have. They probably have more short

12

trips and can justify a higher rate.

13

But if you were to apply the Honolulu rate to

14

some of these trips, I mean, it's fine when you see

15

a proposed rate of $43.60 from the airport to a

16

Wailea hotel, but it gets up to $48.50 if you use

17

the Oahu rate, and I think that's kind of pushing

18

it, but, okay, it's still under 50 bucks. Maybe

19

its acceptable to people staying in those world

20

class hotels out there. On the other hand, if you

21

go to the next line and look at airport to Kaanapali

22

hotels, if you look at the Oahu rate of 79.30, I

23

find that to be just -- I think that's going to be a

24

little unpalatable for our visitors. And not only

25

that, but from the taxi owner's standpoint, we also
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have to consider our competitors.
Even though this might be justified, we have

3

a shuttle to deal with. The shuttle bus exists to

4

charge a lower price for transportation than a taxi.

5

If we allow them to charge too much less, we will

6

start losing business to the shuttle company and our

7

rate increase will not be fully -- do what we intend

8

for it to do. We also have the subject of rental

9

cars. We compete with them as well. Sometimes it's

10

a toss up to a visitor whether they want to rent a

11

car and drive out to their hotel and maybe let the

12

car sit there the whole length of their trip and

13

just drive it back to the airport or whether they

14

want to take a taxi out there and not bother with

15

the rental car.

16

So we have competitors, and we have to

17

consider our competitive position as well too. So

18

long story short, and I'm sorry to be so

19

long-winded, I think that the $3 drop and 2.50 a

20

mile is very easily justified.

21 CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, do you have any questions at this
22

point in time?

23 VICE - CHAIR TAVARES: He didn't answer my second question.
24 MR. MOGILEFSKY: I'm sorry?
25 CHAIR JOHNSON: Your second question about the flat fare.
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VICE - CHAIR TAVARES: My second question was about the flat
rate between points.

3 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Oh, I have also heard of such things, but
4

I think they primarily come up in areas where there

5

are some specific points -- excuse me -- incidently

6

a variation of that is zones, like from zone A to

7

zone B is so much, and zone A to zone J is another

8

amount. I think that it would be very complicated

9

to put something like that together for Maui. I

10

think that what we do now -- which is what most

11

places do incidentally, I think that's the

12

exception, having zones and flat rates and so on.

13

think what we do now is probably suitable for Maui

14

and that we would

--

15 VICE - CHAIR TAVARES: I mean, all you need is three rates,
16

Kaanapali, Kapalua, and Wailea, and everything else

17

would be on this chart.

18 MR. MOGILEFSKY: It's far more complicated than that,
19

because, for example, when somebody leaves the

20

airport and they're headed for Kihei, they might be

21

going to the Maui Lu or they might be going to

22

Sorrento's at the Mana Kai, you know, a $4

23

difference in the trip and perhaps 15 or 20 minutes

24

in each direction depending on traffic. So you

25

would end up with indefinites like that that would
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need to be dealt with.
If you had a trip -- if you had a rate for

3

Wailea and somebody says I want to go to Makena Big

4

Beach or to the Makena Surf Condos, now you're in a

5

totally different ballpark. It's another four or

6

five miles in there, with the gas and time that that

7

involves, and while I can understand that you would

8

be interested in such a thing, I don't know that

9

it's practical for this island, and certainly would

10

take far more work than we could accomplish by, you

11

know, moving this along.

12 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Well, I think if you haven't thought
13

about it or talked about it at all, this is not the

14

time to talk about it anyway, because it does need

15

further study.

16 MR. MOGILEFSKY: I certainly agree.
17 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: And, you know, if the group or
18

whatever can live with the rate that you folks have

19

proposed at the 2.50 with the $3 drop, you know, I

20

certainly am open to looking at that now, but I

21

really would like maybe the industry -- or maybe

22

we've got to involve the Department of

23

Transportation for our County and the State --

24

because in the times when we're trying to look at

25

gas conservation, we need a new system than these
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taxis running back with no loads. That's -- that's
2

wasting a lot of gas, not to mention the time and

3

the expense for you folks who are operating taxis.

4

So I think we need to look at those -- all those

5

kind of things, but not right now.

6 MR. MOGILEFSKY: I agree. And I also agree with you that
7

it's a crying shame to have to be in the position of

8

dead-heading to the extent that we do on this

9

island, but that's what we have.

10 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you.
11 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, Members, and thank you very much,
12

Mr. Mogilefsky.

13 MR. MOGILEFSKY: Thank you.
14 CHAIR JOHNSON: I really appreciate it. Members, at this
15

point, because we don't have a bill before us to

16

consider, I would like us to agree, though, on the

17

rates that have been proposed. We're looking at the

18

$3 drop and then the $2.50 per mile. I have looked

19

at the issue, and I know we have some extremes on

20

the other side of the coin, but I feel that once we

21

get that out in the form of a draft ordinance, which

22

we would be able to have next time for

23

consideration, that will also be out in the

24

community for their consideration as well and

25

further comment.
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So at this time -- and keep in mind the other

2

items that you've brought up, Councilmember Tavares,

3

and there is a few other issues too, such as were

4

mentioned by Councilmember Anderson with regard to

5

the issuance of the number of taxi licenses. Those

6

items -- I can keep this item in Committee so that

7

we can discuss that further at a later time, but at

8

this point in time, the Chair would entertain a

9

motion that the $3 drop and the $2.50 per mile rate

10

be placed into a draft ordinance.

11 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I move. So moved.
12 COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
13 CHAIR JOHNSON: So I have a motion by Councilmember
14

Tavares and a second by Councilmember Carroll

15

utilizing those rates. Staff would put into the

16

ordinance those new rates and -- is there any

17

further discussion on this particular item?

18 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
19 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
20 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, I think -- because I
21

really don't understand, you know, how much it

22

actually costs to operate a taxi, you know, and I

23

think that's an important component we need to take

24

a look at as well. Yeah, I understand the cost of

25

gas. Yeah, I understand the cost of the insurance.
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1

But I think it will be -- you know, for myself, I'd

2

like to see what the actual costs are as well. And

3

if anything, for informational purposes, makes it

4

easier for me to support any increases, because you

5

can actually take a look at what they're actually

6

paying. And I think that for me, what would be

7

helpful, if in fact some kind of -- some information

8

of that nature could possibly be made available at a

9

later date.

10 CHAIR JOHNSON: Absolutely. And I think that perhaps one
11

of the things we can do is have Staff work with

12

either Mr. Mogilefsky or other people in the

13

industry that would be able to work on those numbers

14

and the justification, and if that would be all

15

right. Because we want to have something to

16

present. That's why I'm urging this motion at this

17

time. Councilmember Tavares.

18 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair, I had the same concern
19

that you had, Mr. Mateo, but in the past there have

20

been panels to discuss this thoroughly and make a

21

recommendation. So it's not as if we're starting

22

from scratch and we need all the information.

23

Basically I think when the rate was set in 2000, and

24

even before that from time immemorial, they looked

25

at those factors, you know, what insurance costs,
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1

what it actually costs to operate, maintain a

2

vehicle, et cetera.

3

So in adjusting the rate, to me, we don't

4

have to -- we don't have to look at all of that

5

stuff, but in this particular time, which I call a

6

crisis, we -- we have a couple of factors that we

7

can look at, the cost of gas and the consumer price

8

index as was presented to us. You know, I was going

9

to guess that it was about 20 percent, five years,

10

and that sounds about right, 4 percent a year,

11

that -- we could go with that for now.

12

And at the same time, you know, we're coming

13

into an even numbered year, 2006, when the report is

14

due, but I would hope that along with -- maybe after

15

our budget next year that we send a resolution to

16

the Mayor to have him impanel this group to really

17

look at the cost of -- you know, doing a whole

18

thorough review of what it costs to operate. And

19

maybe it's going to come before then, because if we

20

get something on the books or something happens

21

before then to look at what's happening with these

22

dead -- dead-head trips and the price we're all

23

paying for it because of the consumption of gas, not

24

just the passengers and the person operating the

25

taxi, but all of us, because it's all folded into
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one thing here.
So I think -- I certainly understand, and if

3

it weren't a crisis, I would want to see all of

4

those pieces of information that Mr. Mateo brought

5

up. They're excellent. We need that to look at,

6

are we really doing the right thing. That's why I

7

asked, how did you arrive at the number? What did

8

they factor in and figure in? And if it was just

9

straight gas, then it would be one thing, but gas

--

10

the price of gas combined with the cost of living is

11

a lot more justifiable to me than just saying, well,

12

I don't know what it is and we want 50 cents more or

13

whatever.

14

So, you know, I'm not 99 percent comfortable

15

with it, but I think in this time and because it has

16

taken -- it has been five years, if some of us --

17

you know, it's almost like when the Council's

18

salaries get raised, it takes that long, but, you

19

know, we all know what that's like. And to have no

20

other way except probably -- you know, maybe you

21

have to beg for tips or something like that. I

22

think that we don't have everything, but I think we

23

have enough to take care of this critical time, and

24

then we can spend some other time later to really

25

delve into the operation costs and answer those
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1

questions that Mr. Mateo is asking, because I think

2

they're very valid. Thank you.

3 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Councilmember Tavares.
4

And also, Councilmember Mateo, what I'll try

5

to do is in response to some of the concerns, maybe

6

Staff look into some of the data that was gathered

7

during that convening of the original committee so

8

that we would have that as historic back-up so that

9

this is a jumping off point. And, Members, we may

10

want to make a recommendation, then, to fund -- we

11

funded other studies. Perhaps this is something

12

that's really worthwhile. Yes, Councilmember Mateo.

13 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, the only reason I asked is
14

because, you know, like if we really don't know that

15

particular factor, not based on five years ago,

16

something current, you know, $3 they're asking for

17

for the drop and the 2.50 they're asking for for the

18

mile might be too low. So for me, its just, you

19

know -- that just makes a lot of sense to actually

20

take a look at expense versus

--

21 CHAIR JOHNSON: Exactly. And I think that what
22

Mr. Mogilefsky basically stated was that it may not

23

be everything that all of the individuals who are

24

operating taxis want, but one of the things is that

25

if you make the rates too high, then, again, it gets
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1

into a different realm. I -- also I think that

2

because the measure's going to come up at our next

3

meeting, that I think we'll have an opportunity to

4

give you additional information and gather more

5

input. Councilmember Anderson.

6 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chairman. You
7

know, we have some resource people here who have

8

made their living for 20-some years in the taxi

9

business on Maui, and they're taking valuable time

10

out of a day where they could be losing money out

11

there on the road to be a resource for us. And I

12

would appreciate it if you would allow Mr. Little to

13

come up and answer a couple of questions, give us

14

five minutes.

15

He just informed me that the PUC controls the

16

flat rates, and so that's not something that we can

17

consider. It's not something that they can do,

18

because the PUC controls that. I want to know from

19

him what it's going to take for him to break even.

20

He lost $4,000 last year -- or last month because of

21

the increase in gas prices. And I don't believe

22

that -- you know, why should we just be throwing out

23

a number and say, well, maybe this will work. Let's

24

talk to somebody who -- who's taking money out of

25

his savings account just to break even. I want to
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know what it's going to take to get him back to

2

where he's making a profit and an income from his

3

business, not just surviving and taking money out of

4

his savings.

5 CHAIR JOHNSON: I understand what you're asking, but I
6

don't have a Mr. Little -

7 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Thompson.
8 CHAIR JOHNSON: Members.
9 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The gentleman who testified.
10 CHAIR JOHNSON: I have no objection if -11 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
12 CHAIR JOHNSON: -- Mr. Thompson wants to come forward and
13

address what we're considering.

14 MR. THOMPSON: Is here fine?
15 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
16 MR. THOMPSON: Fire away. I can answer anything in the
17

taxi industry. I've been doing it for 25 years.

18 CHAIR JOHNSON: If you have questions, Councilmember
19

Anderson.

20 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you. Thank you,
21

Mr. Thompson. Flat rates, is that something

22

workable for Maui?

23 MR. THOMPSON: No, and the County Rules can't do it.
24

We're meter controlled. Flat rate pertains to PUC.

25

Although you will see it on the shuttles that says
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1

we will pick up from house to house, that's illegal,

2

okay. And I think they finally took that off their

3

buses, but primarily a taxi -- we're the ones that

4

go from point A to point B, like house to house,

5

whereas the PUCs goes from destination to

6

destination and have to declare a rate for that. We

7

can't. We're controlled by the mileage and the

8

meter and that's the way it's been established in

9

this County. The County controls the taxi industry,

10

whereas in Honolulu the taxi industry is controlled

11

by the State.

12 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Now, Mr. Little, you were kind
13

enough

--

14 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thompson.
15 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thompson. I'm sorry. It's been
16

a long week. You were kind enough to tell us that

17

you've suffered a very serious loss in this last

18

month. Before the gas prices went up drastically

19

and I don't want you to go back to $1.74 a gallon,

20

but when you were making a reasonable income before

21

the prices went up -- and you don't even have to

22

tell me what that figure is. I don't know that

23

that's even relevant. What is relevant is what

24

would the rate have to be today in order for you to

25

not just break even but to be making the income that
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you made, say, six months ago?

2 MR. THOMPSON: What my partner -- what my worker there is
3

suggesting is a catch up, the $3 and 2.50 a mile,

4

we're just going to maybe catch up to what our

5

expenses have gone to. I think

--

6 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You mean catch up to break even?
7 MR. THOMPSON: Won't break even. We'll just catch up.
8

Okay. The expenses are stripping us in every way,

9

and right now we -- the County hit us with something

10

that's really hurting our industry tremendously.

11

They upped the rate for a person to get a permit ten

12

times from $10 to 100, and I'm willing to bet they

13

haven't had one application since July 1st on that.

14

That's just to get the taxi driver's permit. These

15

are the rates, and it costs $50 for a renewal. That

16

one really hurt the industry tremendously. I can't

17

get people to -- I've been advertising to -- I get

18

drivers and as soon as they see that $100, they're

19

gone.

20 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You mean when you need to get a
21

driver to help you out, they have to personally pay

22

that --

23 MR. THOMPSON: They have to -24 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: -- $100 up front.
25 MR. THOMPSON: They have to go take a test before the
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1

County, and if they pass it, they have to spend $10

2

to get two pictures. Then they have to write the

3

exam, and if they pass the exam, the total cost

4

comes up to about $110.

5 COUNCILMEMBER. ANDERSON: Okay, so -6 MR. THOMPSON: And they won't -- most of them who come to
7

us are people who, unfortunately, are down, are

8

looking for any kind of work, and they're -- you

9

know, they don't have the kind of money to -- even

10

though we're willing to front it for them, if we

11

consider them good drivers, but not even that I

12

can't -- I can't bring in good drivers.

13 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, you know, what we're trying
14

to get to this afternoon, Mr. Thompson, is a good

15

idea of what a rate increase would allow to be

16

making a fair income so that we can draft

17

legislation so that the next time we meet we can

18

really move on this. So I don't want to cut you

19

short, but I know there's lots of other issues

20

involved, and hopefully that we'll have time at our

21

next meeting to go over those things too. But just

22

to give us an idea, do you think 2.50 is going to

23

put you back in the black?

24 MR. THOMPSON: No.
25 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What would it take to put you in
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the black?

2 MR. THOMPSON: I would say -- honestly, $3 a drop, 3.50 a
3

mile. That's -- and that would hold us, unless the

4

increase goes up. I mean, I'm looking -- I'm being

5

realistic. We've got this hurricane coming up and I

6

guarantee the prices are going to go right up with

7

it too, and boy, it hits in the pocket book. When

8

you're used to paying $25 for a gas a tank and now

9

I'm paying $57 for two-thirds of a tank of gas on

10

one shift and my car's on double shifts, so I'm --

11

mean, my cash flow is out there, and that's every

12

day I've got to pay that out, every day.

13 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And do you have any fear that the
14

increase in that -- a rate increase like that, that

15

the actual fare to the passenger is going to hurt

16

your business? Do you think the people will absorb

17

it.

18 MR. THOMPSON: I think in my particular case, no, because
19

I do a lot of real small runs, four, $5 runs, okay.

20

I understand the other side, those who are running

21

for the long distance. It will drive their costs

22

up, yes, because they're traveling greater mileage.

23

They're driving 25 miles to Lahaina. Yes, this will

24

be a burden to them because the price rates will go

25

up, but those who takes taxis will always take
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taxis. I mean, these are the affluent people. They

2

want a taxi. They're not worrying about the rate,

3

and those are the ones who will take these long

4

trips and things like that.

5

For the shorter runs and like that, it brings

6

it in economical, because now the short runs are

7

expensive. We've got to run, you know, back and

8

forth in stop and go traffic. We're not just

9

cruising down the highway and the engine's running

10

at 45 miles an hour all the way. It's stop and go

11

sitting there, the air conditioner's on all the

12

time, and things like that. So, yes, the short runs

13

are expensive. So if we have it at 3.50 a mile,

14

yes, it might take it up $2 or something like that,

15

and you won't see in the newspaper that cab drivers

16

are turning down $7 fares. Which when I saw that I

17

was very upset about, because we -- some of our

18

fares, trust me, go from Maui Beach to the Kaahumanu

19

Center. Now, most guys would just hang up the phone

20

when they get that call, but we take care of it

21

because that's our area.

22

I understand, like there's two points here

23

and it's a long -- those who get the long runs are

24

worried about the price being out of range and those

25

who do the local stuff, the short runs and stuff
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1

like that -- which the industry is coming down to

2

now, you know. You've got the short area of Kihei

3

area, Wailea, you have the higher area here, and the

4

Kaanapali and Lahaina area. Now, we'll go

5

Upcountry, we'll pick up, but there's no taxi

6

service up there. If somebody wants a taxi, we have

7

to go up there.

8 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And is that usually a resident?
9 MR. THOMPSON: Yep.
10 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so is there anything that
11

prevents us from having two different rates?

12 MR. THOMPSON: No, there's nothing. It's up to you guys
13

to set it. I mean, it can be set into the meters,

14

but, I mean, you would have to

--

15 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know a rate for short trips
16

and a rate for long trips, if the guys that do long

17

trips are afraid that they're going to lose business

18

and they don't want that high a rate, I mean, is

19

there anything in the regulations that prevents us

20

from doing that?

21 MR. THOMPSON: There's nothing in the regulations to
22

prevent that. However, the cabdriver can do that

23

himself, okay. There's nothing in the rules that

24

says you have to charge the customer what's on the

25

meter.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, well, then, that's great.
2

Then if we -- if we --

3 MR. THOMPSON: This is what it's supposed to be, but if he
4

says, oh, never mind, if it's 25 on the meter, give

5

me 20 bucks, that's legal, okay. It's just that you

6

can't go -- if it's 25 on the meter and the guy

7

says, well, now you owe me $10 because this is a

8

long trip, that's not right.

9 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So the meters have to be set at
10

the approved rate?

11 MR. THOMPSON: Yes, and that will cost each guy who has a
12

meter another $45 to get that rate set now, minimum.

13 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You go to the PUC or somebody and
14

they do it?

15 MR. THOMPSON: No. There's two or three men here in the
16

island who are qualified to do that. The minimum

17

rate will be 45. I inquired to one of them this

18

morning and he said, according to the meeting,

19

minimum $45. That's just to get it changed,

20

inspected, sealed, and I know the rates are going to

21

be higher with some other ones, okay. That's just a

22

start.

23 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you think a fair rate would be
24

3.50?

25 MR. THOMPSON: $3 drop, 3.50 a mile. That would give the
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2

And that would hold till the gas -

3 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: When you say catch up, what do
4

you mean?

5 MR. THOMPSON: We've been -- with the rate increase not
6

going up in the last five years, we've been losing

7

money right along. And what was suggested will just

8

barely catch us up to breaking even at the park.

9 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see what you mean, catch up to
10

breaking even.

11 MR. THOMPSON: Mr. Mateo, I just wanted to give you an
12

example of what our expense is. I but a bearing in

13

my little Buick Park Avenue that I have. And I have

14

decent cars. They're not brand new. They're about

15

nine, ten years old, but they're big enough for the

16

people to get in. They're comfortable. That

17

bearing, sir, and I got it dirt cheap, was $457 for

18

the bearing. No R and R on that at all. The normal

19

price is $798. Okay, that's for one bearing on a

20

car that has four bearings.

21

This is what I'm saying, we are faced -- and

22

we can't fight back. It took me a week and a half

23

to get this bearing from the mainland. That's a car

24

that's down that lost money, two shifts for a week

25

and a half. That's the kind of the expenses. And
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1

we can't do anything about it. We can't -- I can't

2

go to a shop and say will you do this? Well, let me

3

look at my book, oh, yeah, here you go, eight days

4

from here you can have an appointment to get in.

5

We're really hurt -- in that aspect we're really

6

hurting.

7

And we can't go to any backyard mechanic,

8

because we're carrying passengers and we have to

9

make sure that the repairs we get are class repairs.

10

Because if we get into an accident and they find out

11

somebody jerry-rigged something like that and that

12

caused the accident and somebody gets hurt, we're

13

going to be sued, out of business for the rest of

14

our life. So our expenses are very real and they're

15

very high and we have no way of bringing them down.

16

At least in Honolulu they've got a whole pile

17

of mechanics. The competition is so strong, I mean,

18

they can get guys doing rates at 35 and $40 an hour

19

that are qualified mechanics, you know, but we --

20

we're -- not here. We don't have it. You know,

21

guys come over from Lahaina to get work done on this

22

side because the rates are so high over there

23

compared to our rates. And they have to lose a

24

couple of days just to get their car over here, park

25

it, fix it, and come back. That's income out of
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their pocket.
To establish an exact -- I mean, I can tell

3

you what I did. I was at work at 4:00 o'clock this

4

morning and I worked till 10:30 and I made $90. One

5

third of my tank is gone in gas, okay. I ain't

6

counting anything, just gas alone and my time

7

involved, and those are all short little runs here

8

and there. If I had my insurance on that, the

9

three -- I mean it just keeps climbing. What am I

10

going home with? Maybe $10 clear from the expenses.

11

And, you know, it's very hard to live on $10.

12

And, I mean, I don't -- my wife and I, we're

13

not -- we don't take a lot of trips or anything like

14

that. As a matter of fact, I think we've taken one

15

trip this year, and it's been seven, eight years

16

since we did that. We're managing, but it's costing

17

us and right now --

18 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Thompson.
19 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Thompson.
20

Appreciate it.

21 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
22 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Madam Chair.
23 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
24 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I would like to ask if Staff was
25

able to contact Sylvia Sales, whose letter I
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transmitted to this Committee?
2 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
3 MS. ESPELETA: I did leave her a message, Councilmember
4

Anderson, and with no response.

5 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, because she wants $5 for -6

to tell you the truth, I don't understand what this

7

drop fee is, but --

8 CHAIR JOHNSON: The drop fee is the amount that is charged
9
10

when you first get in the cab. They click down the
meter and then that base charge comes up.

11 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, it's a base charge.
12 CHAIR JOHNSON: It's a base charge.
13 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So she wants -- I guess
14

that's what she wants. It's currently 2.50. She

15

wants $5 for the first one-eighth of a mile or less.

16

So I guess you consider that the drop charge?

17 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
18 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, if we're just drafting
19

legislation and we're coming back to this, hopefully

20

we'll have a whole meeting devoted to this. We can

21

deal with all these ancillary questions and

22

considerations. I'd rather see us start with

23

something that at least is going to allow these

24

people to not just break even but maybe make a

25

living at it and go from there.
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1 CHAIR JOHNSON: And because we had these extremes, what
2

the Chair felt, after visiting with Staff, after

3

looking at the justification, and also considering

4

that we don't know from one week to the next whether

5

the gas cap is going to work, that we need to

6

provide immediate relief. And that's why I felt it

7

was important to move this forward so at least we

8

can have the discussion.

9

So I realize this is not going to be perfect.

10

We will have the bill with these figures plugged in

11

next time. So if there is additional justification

12

and input, the -- either the members here or the

13

general public will have every opportunity to

14

comment, and then we'll be able to focus on it, but

15

I did not realize that this is going to go into, you

16

know, maybe the length that it did today, and I

17

apologize for that.

18

But, Members, is there any other pressing

19

issues or questions that you have before we call for

20

the vote? Seeing none. All those in favor of --

21 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do -- excuse me, Madam Chair, is
22

this just to draft legislation? Its not -- it's

23

not meant to approve a rate?

24 CHAIR JOHNSON: It is meant to at least plug that rate
25

into the core legislation that we have for
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1

consideration next time so that at least we have a

2

formal vote taken on it, but it does not mean that

3

we cannot take another vote next time which would

4

alter that or to have an amendment offered by any

5

member. Does that answer your question? Okay.

6

Thank you. All those in favor, please signify by

7

saying "aye."

8 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
9 CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair also votes aye.
So, Staff, you understand the instruction?

10
11

And then we'll have the bill prepared with those

12

figures put in, and then if there is any additional

13

input, we can always entertain any kind of

14

modifications at the next meeting.

15 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair.
16 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You didn't call for any noes, and
17

my vote is no.

18 CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, I'm sorry. I'm sorry.
J.D., because I did not call for a no vote,

19
20
21

is that a problem procedurally?
MR. KIM:

(Inaudible).

22 CHAIR JOHNSON: Ask for a reconsideration?
23 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, Madam Chair. I move that we
24

reconsider the previous vote.

25 CHAIR JOHNSON: It's been moved that we reconsider the
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vote.

2 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
3 CHAIR JOHNSON: And it's been moved by Councilmember
4

Tavares, seconded by Councilmember Mateo. All those

5

in favor of reconsideration, please signify by

6

saying "aye."

7 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
8 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: You need to ask for a no vote.
9 CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair votes "aye."
10 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Did you ask for a no vote on the
11

reconsideration?

12 CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh. I'm sorry. And is there any no vote
13

on the reconsideration? There is no no vote.

14 VOTE: AYES:
15
16
17
18
19

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC.:

Councilmembers Mateo and Anderson,
Vice-Chair Tavares, and Chair Johnson.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

RECONSIDERATION.

20 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. I apologize. Anyway, once
21

again, the motion that the Chair would entertain is

22

for the $3 drop charge with a $2.50 per mile, which

23

would be inserted into a formal bill that would be

24

considered at our subsequent Committee meeting.

25 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I'll make the motion. If we get a
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1

second and then discussion, we can talk about

2

amending it.

3 CHAIR JOHNSON: There's no second.
4 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Did you make a motion?
5 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, I did.
6 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second for discussion.
7 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. We have a second from Councilmember
8

Mateo for discussion.

9 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, Madam Chairman, I would be
10

interested to hear at what -- you know, if

11

Ms. Anderson feels strongly about putting this other

12

figure in, I have no problem with changing the

13

figure to reflect 5 and 50 cents a mile -- or,

14

mean, the $3.50 per mile, because if you look at

15

that -- well, I don't want to start discussion yet.

16 CHAIR JOHNSON: We have a motion on the floor. Are there
17

any amendments to that motion?

18 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, Madam Chairman -19

Chairwoman, I would like to move to amend the motion

20

to reflect a $3 drop and a 3.50 rate, 3.50 mile

21

rate.

22 CHAIR. JOHNSON: Is there a second to that motion?
23 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Second.
24 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, there's a second to that motion by
25

Councilmember Tavares. Members.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Madam Chairman, I think that --

2

you know, this is -- we're just at a starting point,

3

and I think it's always best to start high. And we

4

just had a gentleman here tell us that he lost

5

$4,000 last month, and in order for him to get to a

6

point where he's not having to take money out of his

7

savings, he needs 3.50 a mile. And, you know,

8

everybody's paying for this increase in gas, and the

9

taxi industry is a valuable service, not just for

10

our visitors, but for all of us residents here. I

11

mean, there's been many a time when I've had to take

12

a cab because I had no alternative, and thank God

13

they were there.

14

And we don't want to drive these people out

15

of business, and so be it that it's going to cost

16

more for everybody, but we still have to allow these

17

people to make a living, and not just to break even.

18

So I think it's responsible for us to start at that

19

point. And it may be high, but you know what, that

20

will do, that will cause everybody in the industry

21

to sit up and take notice and either come and

22

support it or come and tell us why it won't work for

23

them and then we can come up with some options. And

24

if that means two rates, so be it, but, you know, if

25

we start low, there's not a lot of motivation for
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anybody to do anything different.
2

So that's my reasoning behind that, and I

3

appreciate Member Tavares being willing to look at

4

an amendment of this sort. It's not like, you know,

5

we can't change it all in two weeks. It's just a

6

starting point.

7 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I have a question for -8 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Councilmember Tavares.
9 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: -- the maker of the motion.
10 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
11 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Ms. Anderson, I heard you say $3 for
12

the drop, were you not going to look at Ms. Sales'

13

$5 per drop? Because remember the drop includes the

14

first eighth of a mile charge, then the other -- the

15

3.50 per mile is, as I understand it, the

16

seven-eighths of a mile, so it comes out to the 50

17

cents a mile.

18 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, you know, Charmaine,
19

because she's not here, I really -- and none of

20

these gentlemen spoke to that, so it was my

21

intention to get a hold of her and speak to her

22

personally about this between now and the next

23

meeting, but I'm just looking at what was told to us

24

today. You know, it's heart breaking to hear

25

somebody who's been in the business 25 years has to
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1

take money out of their savings just to stay in

2

business. And so I think we need to aim at that

3

target today.

4 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, thank you.
5 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
6 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you, Madam Chair.
7 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, any further discussion?
8 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
9 CHAIR JOHNSON: Councilmember Mateo.
10 COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, at this particular point I
11

will not be able to support any amendment. The

12

individuals asking for the increase came forward and

13

they brought the proposal of 3 drop and 2.50. At

14

this particular point the gentleman that came to

15

testify, they talked about a so-called break even,

16

gave us a maybe. He didn't know that that was the

17

actual cost. So you know what, I feel more

18

comfortable going with what they actually came in to

19

ask us for to begin with and as the process evolved,

20

then, fine, give us the information, tell us what it

21

actually is, then I'd have no problems, you know,

22

supporting something. But at this particular point

23

it just seems frivolous for us to assume, and I'm

24

not ready to assume. Thank you, Chairman.

25 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Councilmember Tavares, did you
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have --

2 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I'm going to suggest, because we have
3

these valuable points, and I know you want to move

4

this forward, is to move it forward with nothing in

5

the amount, just blank, blank on the drop and blank

6

on the mile, and do the rest of the legislation.

7

And then at the next meeting hopefully we will have

8

the information that we need to decide or

9

determine -- better determine whether it should be

10

2.50, 3.50, 5.50 or whatever, you know, we can go

11

ahead and do that. If Ms. Anderson is willing to

12

withdraw her amendment, I'll withdraw the motion,

13

the main motion.

14 CHAIR JOHNSON: Before we do that, you know, the Chair's
15

intent was to have something to at least stimulate

16

dialogue so we could have a beginning point. It

17

wasn't, you know, to just sock you right between the

18

eyes or whatever, because I think that if we have a

19

beginning point, there are going to be cases made

20

one way or the other. If I bring forward -- I could

21

have brought forward a blank bill today with nothing

22

in it, but because we've had the discussion, I would

23

like to -- and I understand Ms. Anderson's point

24

about, you know, maybe hitting them right between

25

the eyes with the shock factor that now it's going
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1

to cost you more than $100 to get to Kaanapali, you

2

know. That, to me, is greater than the airfare that

3

we're looking at in some cases, and I'm not prepared

4

to go to that extreme.

5

I would prefer just my own -- and I'm your

6

Chair, but, again, I'm just a member of the

7

Committee also. I would prefer to put something

8

that's more conservative that we've at least heard

9

and then have the justification for, Members, like

10

Mr. Thompson next time or to come up with this other

11

rate. But I would prefer to have something out

12

there that at least the public could look at and

13

say, well, is this fair? Is it unrealistic? Is it

14

not doable? You know, whatever.

15

So that's my kuleana, but if the Committee is

16

not prepared to move forward with it right now, I

17

can move it forward with blank. I'd prefer not to

18

do that. Yes, Councilmember Tavares.

19 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair, I think moving it
20

forward with blank is fine, because we're in

21

Committee, and the blank will be the Committee.

22

It's not like we're moving it to the Council blank,

23

which would be a whole different story. I'm very

24

conflicted here because I support what Ms. Anderson

25

is talking about with the fares. I think they were
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1

too low, but, you know, we can add. There's four of

2

us here, so two votes will not make this amendment

3

pass and two no votes won't make the main motion

4

pass, so we're kind of at a stalemate here.

5 CHAIR JOHNSON: I know.
6 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Where's our third person?
7 CHAIR JOHNSON: Councilmember Carroll had to leave, so
8

that's all right. At this point in time, because

9

there is clearly a conflict, then, I am not going to

10

delay this any more, because we have members in the

11

audience that were waiting for the next Committee

12

item.

13

I apologize, you know. I wish that we had

14

been able to come to some kind of consensus today,

15

and I would have preferred that we made it higher on

16

the drop for the short runs. That's just my

17

personal preference, because I think that addresses

18

the short runs and would give the gentleman, you

19

know, the money that he's looking for on the short

20

runs. That's the way that I would have preferred to

21

have approached it, because I think it addresses two

22

different things. But because we don't have clear

23

consensus, I would then ask

--

24 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Madam Chair, can we call for the
25

vote, please? We have an amendment on the floor and
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a motion on the floor.

2 CHAIR JOHNSON: We have an amendment, but Councilmember
3

Tavares is also wanting to withdraw.

4 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I'm offering to compromise, because
5

obviously there is not enough votes for either thing

6

to pass.

7 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
8 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So I'm asking as a compromise if
9

Ms. Anderson will withdraw her amendment, I will

10

withdraw the main motion and that we then do a

11

motion to have a bill drawn up with nothing in the

12

blank, zero, and then we can put that amount in at

13

the next meeting.

14 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, I'll withdraw my amendment,
15

Madam Chair. And, you know, do we have to have a

16

motion even to draft legislation?

17 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:
18

Well, not really, but because we've

gone this far.

19 CHAIR JOHNSON: The exercise in futility.
20 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Well, I wouldn't say that. Thank
21

you, Ms. Anderson. And, Madam Chair, if you will

22

accept, I will withdraw the main motion.

23 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, the Chair will accept the withdrawal
24

of the motion.

25 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you, I withdraw the main
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motion.

2 CHAIR JOHNSON: And Staff -- or perhaps, Mr. Kim, is it
3

necessary, then, to have a formal motion, because we

4

are not going to enter into any bill that has any

5

figures in it, just to advise Staff to draft the

6

legislation with the blank?

7 MR. KIM: I suppose you could do that. There wouldn't be
8

a motion anyway. There's nothing -- this whole

9

matter's deferred.

10 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: There's no -11 MR. KIM: Right, there's no motion.
12 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: We'll just defer and have the bill
13

the next time.

14 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, then Chair will direct Staff, then,
15

next time if you could have a draft bill prepared at

16

least with the blanks as was originally discussed.

17

Thank you very much.

18
19

Members, with no objection, this item is
deferred.

20 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON,
21
22

JOHNSON, MATEO, AND TAVARES)

ACTION: DEFER.

23 CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair will call for -- what amount
24

of recess do you need in order to get set up for the

25

next item? About five minutes? The Chair will
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1

call, if it's all right with the members, a

2

five-minute recess, actually till 3:15. No

3

objections?

4 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
5 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, recess. (Gavel).
6 RECESS: 3:08 p.m.
7 RECONVENE: 3:23 p.m.
8 CHAIR JOHNSON: (Gavel). The Parks and Economic
9
10

Development Committee meeting will please come back
to order.

11 PED-7 PROTECTING AGRICULTURE INDUSTRY FROM INVASIVE
SPECIES (C.C. No. 04-156)
12
13 CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, we have our next item on the
14

agenda, which is PED-7, and it is an update from our

15

Environmental Coordinator and the Maui Invasive

16

Species Committee to give us an update on the

17

invasive species status here in Maui County, but

18

before we do the presentation I have two testifiers

19

who have signed to give testimony on PED-7.

20

Would you care to come forward at this time,

21

or do you wish to make your comments afterwards? I

22

have Stuart and I also have David. Do you both wish

23

to testify after?

24 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER (FROM THE AUDIENCE): After the
25

presentation.
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1 CHAIR JOHNSON: After the presentation, yes. Okay. So we
2

shall take the testimony immediately following the

3

presentation.

4 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER (FROM THE AUDIENCE): Stuart
5

(inaudible).

6 CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, and we have -- oh, so we have several
7

more. All of the individuals who have signed up, is

8

it all right with you if you give your testimony

9

following or do you need to leave immediately and

10

give your testimony now? If you do, we will take

11

your testimony at this time. Yes, and you're Alex?

12 MR. BROSIUS: No. My name's Chris Brosius.
13 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, Chris Brosius. Yes, Mr. -- we have
14

one testifier, a Mr. Chris Brosius, and if you could

15

please come forward at this time and give your

16

testimony.

17

. .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

18 MR. BROSIUS: Aloha, Council. Thank you for having me.
19

My name is Chris Brosius, and I am the

20

coordinator -- Watershed Coordinator of the West

21

Maui Mountains Watershed Partnership. I'm here to

22

talk to you today in support of HR-3468, the Hawaii

23

Invasive Species Prevention Act, and also talk to

24

you a little bit about our partnership. We manage

25

about 50,000 acres in the Conservation District of
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1

West Maui. Our partners are Maui Pine, C. Brewer,

2

also the County of Maui Department of Water Supply

3

holds 2,000 acres in their signature on our

4

memorandum of understanding. We have the Kahoma,

5

Makila, and Kaanapali Land Companies, as well as

6

Kamehameha Schools, as well as the State.

7

Our crew consists of five full-time staff,

8

and our purpose is simple, it's to protect the

9

watershed and its resources within it. And we

10

primarily do that through fencing and the removal of

11

invasive species in order to keep it in as pristine

12

a state as possible. Invasive plant species, just a

13

token couple, include pampas grass, tibouchina, and

14

clydemia, if you've ever heard of those. They are

15

exemplary of how plants can really modify the native

16

habitat and reduce the water resources of our

17

mountain.

18

Animal and species include, you know, pig,

19

goats, deer, cattle. Deer are an increasing problem

20

and should be an increasing concern to County

21

interests in protection of our water resources. The

22

County in the past has been generous enough to give

23

our program about 64,000, as well some funds through

24

the Department of Water Supply, usually in the area

25

of 25 to 50,000 recently. Our overall budget is
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approximately $400,000 for FY '05, to give you a

2

sense of what we operate on.

3

It would be -- in an ideal situation, in

4

order to preserve the watershed and address these

5

current threats and to preserve about 126 rare

6

endemic endangered species on the West Maui

7

Mountains alone, also preserve the production -- or

8

the service that the forest provides us in the form

9

of 29 million gallons of water per year to the

10

municipalities that have water coming from the

11

watershed of West Maui, we would require probably a

12

budget increase of two or threefold at least to

13

address these current threats and to do them justice

14

and to remove them from the problem.

15

Also, we would require that basically our

16

work not become more complicated, and that's why I'm

17

speaking to you today. We want to -

18 MS. ESPELETA: Three minutes.
19 MR. BROSIUS: We want to support the inspections of cargo
20

coming in and emphasize prevention. Let's not have

21

another erythrina gall wasp, ohia rust, coqui frog,

22

or axis deer. Battles are easier to win if they are

23

never fought. And basically, I just came out of the

24

field, and I got to tell you that the erythrina gall

25

wasp presents a very case in point example in which
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we have a species that was introduced and it took
2

very little time to integrate itself into the entire

3

range of our native wiliwili trees in West Maui.

4

And I have to tell you the future does not look

5

good, and if we had had such legislation in place,

6

we may have been able to prevent this.

7

And I'll let my other colleagues speak

8

greater to that. Thank you very much for your time.

9 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any
10

questions of the testifier? Councilmember Anderson.

11 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much for being
12

here. You said that your funding needs to be

13

increased by three or fourfold in order to meet the

14

current need?

15 MR. BROSIUS: Yes.
16 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Can you tell me what -- what that
17

would be in dollars? Because I know that we've got

18

75,000, but that's just from the County. What is

19

your total funding? And just give me a dollar

20

amount and to what that translates.

21 MR. BROSIUS: Sure. I think I cited our annual budget for
22

this year. Actually, our budget for this year is

23

approximately 400 to $450,000, so I believe that's a

24

number we could work with, one maybe more tangible

25

example.
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1 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Wait a minute, that's a number
2

you could work with if it was three or four times

3

that amount?

4 MR. BROSIUS: Yes.
5 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: All right.
6 MR. BROSIUS: And I kind of liken our situation to, say,
7

Haleakala National Park, in which, you know, they

8

have a whole resource management division. I think

9

they're managing 24,000 acres, approximately, and if

10

I'm not mistaken, they have a -- it's over a million

11

dollars that they work with for their resource

12

management alone. Anybody care to comment? Okay, I

13

think that's a great example. They have really

14

dedicated appropriately, and that's something that

15

we need to emulate in our watershed concerns to

16

manage 50,000 acres, some of the most demanding

17

terrain on the island.

18 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
19 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any further
20

questions? Seeing none. Thank you very much.

21 MR. BROSIUS: Thank you very much.
22

. .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

23 CHAIR JOHNSON: Chris, I appreciate your attendance. Are
24

there any other members in the audience that have

25

signed up to testify who do need to give testimony
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1

now prior to the presentation? Seeing no one coming

2

forward, we'll hold off the remaining testimony.

3

We have with us this afternoon from the

4

Office of the Mayor Mr. Rob Parsons, who is the

5

Executive Assistant, and also he's our Environmental

6

Coordinator for the County of Maui. We also have

7

Mr. David Sakoda; I believe in the audience we were

8

supposed to have Mr. Miyazono, but I don't see him

9

here today; Teya Penniman, Maui Invasive Species

10

Committee; Art Medeiros, U.S. Geological Survey;

11

Stuart Funke-D'Egnuff, who is with the Tri-Isle

12

Resource Conservation and Development Council of

13

Hawaii; Alex Michailidis, with the East Maui

14

Watershed Partnership; Chris, who you heard from,

15

who's from West Maui Watershed Partnership; and Mark

16

Fukada, who is with the Hawaii Department of

17

Agriculture.

18

At this time, with no objection, I will call

19

forward Mr. Rob Parsons, who will do the

20

presentation, or assist us as we move forward with

21

this topic of discussion.

22

. .BEGIN PRESENTATION. .

23 MR. PARSONS: Aloha, good afternoon, Chair Johnson,
24

Members. I'm Rob Parsons. Really thankful for the

25

opportunity to address all of you today. My intent
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1

in bringing together some of the experts in their

2

fields and some of those representatives of

3

organizations that are funded with County funds to

4

address response and control to invasive species is

5

not to be exhaustive. If we were to be exhaustive

6

in what we were to bring to you, I think we would

7

all wind up exhausted, and it's been a long week

8

already. I know there have been night meetings for

9

all of you.

10

The representatives that are here are equally

11

busy, and so it's my intent to just provide a

12

summary on my own of those County funds that are

13

allocated for invasive species control and then

14

allow the representatives of the respective

15

organizations to do the same, put things in context,

16

and then just have resource people here, should you

17

have specific questions for any of them. So we hope

18

to keep it short and sweet so that we'll all get

19

home at a reasonable hour, and yet allow you to ask

20

the questions that will enlighten us with your

21

points of view as to how County funding is currently

22

being allocated and what's really needed. And.

23

On the heels of yesterday's lively and

24

lengthy discussion on the same topic of invasive

25

species and prevention and inspections, I think we
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1

all understand the threats and the risks. So this

2

will give you a little more idea of the ground

3

controls that are taking place from some of the real

4

dedicated eco heroes of our island.

5

So if I may, there's a handout that I

6

provided that is entitled County of Maui Invasive

7

Species Expenditures, and it's broken down -- I

8

didn't put the source of those funds, but they are

9

two different sources. One is the Office of

10

Economic Development, which has the I believe

11

600,000 that's entitled Environmental Protection

12

that goes to fireweed, banana bunchy top virus,

13

coqui frogs, and then there's 100,000 that we --

14

that actually you gave approval to set aside this

15

year for either a new species -- to be able to

16

respond to a new species that we didn't anticipate

17

or increased response to existing species.

18

Well, here's one month into the fiscal year,

19

along comes the erythrina gall wasp, and we looked

20

at perhaps spending the entire $100,000. This thing

21

has moved so fast in just over two and a half

22

months. The threat is island wide. It's shocking

23

to everyone in the State, and Art Medeiros will

24

specifically address this. I think Stuart will too

25

to a certain amount.
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1

Also on this funding sheet, the Nature

2

Conservancy funding for the various watershed

3

partnerships. That funding source is the Department

4

of Water Supply. And then at the top of your page,

5

Maui Invasive Species Committee receives fundings

6

from both Economic Development and Department of

7

Water Supply for their Miconia efforts and their

8

other target species. In addition to that, recently

9

Council adopted $100,000 of funding from the State

10

that came through Senate Bill 1301, so there's an

11

additional 100,000 that came from the State, and

12

that was fund -- County funding and will be passed

13

along specifically for coqui frog eradication. Teya

14

Penniman will address their funding sources.

15

Also, there's $4 million allocated Statewide

16

through the Hawaii Invasive Species Council. That's

17

broken down into four elements, research, education

18

or public outreach, inspections and prevention, and

19

response and control. Response and control

20

primarily goes to the island's Invasive Species

21

Committees, and that's about 39 percent of the total

22

budget. Prevention is about 38 percent. Education

23

is about 6 percent, and research is 17 percent of

24

the HISC budget, and that's divided sort of four

25

ways for the four counties.
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So the total that I came up with of about

2

$1.43 million of County funds is augmented by a lot

3

of other funds, and there's a lot of interagency and

4

interorganization cooperation, collaboration, and

5

yet I think you'll probably hear from each of our

6

experts today that they're doing the very best that

7

they can with limited resources and that more is

8

needed. I don't think we're here to ask that the

9

County reach more deeply into our pockets to provide

10

more funds, although it certainly would be welcome

11

if there were any additional funds found in the next

12

budget cycle, because this is a critical issue, as

13

we've discussed, particularly yesterday.

14

Beyond that, I -- I did bring just some

15

pictures to remind us of the beauty of our own

16

endemic species. I have some wiliwili pictures here

17

from the native wiliwili trees out between Kahikinui

18

and Kaupo. And I also brought a sample, for those

19

of you that haven't seen what the gall wasp damage

20

looks like. And I know Chair Johnson has this --

21

the genesis of this meeting was actually that she

22

asked to provide an update specifically on the

23

wiliwili gall wasp, because outside of her window at

24

her home she was watching a tree as it has withered

25

and the leaves are crumpling and dying and it looks
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1

like a slow and horrible death. I'll let you look

2

at what this looks like. This is from a tree in my

3

yard in South Maui, Maui Meadows. We have had

4

reports island-wide, as Chris Brosius alluded to

5

earlier. There's a healthy leaf in here and then

6

the new growths that's coming out is completely

7

distorted and filled with galls.

8
9

So that I'll leave you with for a little show
and tell, and then I would just thank all of my

10

esteemed colleagues who made time in their schedules

11

to be here and be with you today. I want to thank

12

them personally for being here, and I have the

13

greatest respect for the work that they're doing.

14

So thank you.

15 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Rob. I'm just going
16

to let you introduce yourselves, and then if you

17

have the presentation to do, great, we can work

18

that.

19 MS. PENNIMAN: Okay, thank you. Good afternoon,
20

Chairwoman Johnson and Members of the Committee,

21

Members of the Council. Thank you very much for

22

this opportunity just to share with you a little bit

23

about our work. I am Teya Penniman, Manager of the

24

Maui Invasive Species Committee. Also with me today

25

in the audience is Joylynn Oliveira, who is our
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1

public relations and education specialist. And if

2

you have any questions about that area of our work,

3

I would ask that you direct those questions to her

4

and give her the opportunity to share some of that.

5

I do have a PowerPoint presentation that I'd

6

like to give at this time.

7 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, just please proceed.
8 MS. PENNIMAN: One of the things that I wanted to do,
9

since we do have people here from a variety of

10

different agencies and organizations, is just to

11

talk a little bit about the difference in the focus

12

of the different organizations. Some of the work

13

that is done, for instance, by the Watershed

14

Partnership that you heard about from Chris Brosius

15

and by the Nature Conservancy, Puukukui Preserve,

16

which is owned by Maui Land & Pineapple, Haleakala

17

National Park, and the State Natural Area Reserves

18

are really site-led work. That is, these entities

19

have real chunks of land, if you will, actual

20

physical properties with the resources that are on

21

them that they are protecting. That work, of

22

course, as you've heard, is absolutely critical to

23

do.

24
25

Then in addition to that, we have species-led
work, and that's where a lot of the focus of the
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Maui Invasive Species Committee is. That's focused

2

on particular species and typically has an

3

island-wide geographic focus or scope. In addition

4

to that, we also do some of our work, in effect, as

5

site led, because for some species we focus only on

6

limited areas in order to -- just to protect that

7

area. But one of the main points that I want to

8

make in raising this is that the work that we do is

9

in no way duplicative or redundant. Each one has

10

its own important function and is complementary as

11

well as collaborative. We work very closely with

12

the different organizations on the island.

13

To give you an example of that, this map

14

shows some of those geographic areas. The dark

15

green area is the forest reserves on the island, the

16

natural area reserves. You can see over on West

17

Maui the Puukukui Reserve at the top of West Maui

18

Mountains, and then also the different watershed

19

partnership lands as well that are represented

20

there, whether it's the East Maui Watershed

21

Partnership or the Leeward Haleakala Restoration

22

Partnership. So this also then shows where our

23

target species are, which, as you can see, are

24

island-wide.

25

This -- I won't expect you to look through
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this chart carefully, but it does give you some idea

2

of the different agencies with which we work,

3

whether it's the Department of Agriculture, the

4

Department of Land and Natural Resources Wildlife

5

Services, which is the Federal agency, the National

6

Park Service, and so on, just to show that there is

7

overlap of species that we have as targets, and

8

that's one of the critical functions that the Maui

9

Invasive Species Committee plays is to bring these

10

different representatives together to talk about

11

who's doing what on what species, to share data, to

12

share resources, and to share expertise.

13

It's also important to note that there is

--

14

it looks like there's an awful lot of overlap there

15

with Hawaii Department of Agriculture targets, where

16

we do work collaboratively on a number of those

17

species. This -- also one thing I want to note is

18

that this table is only showing agencies that are

19

doing the ground work in Maui. It is not inclusive

20

of other agencies that give us funding. In addition

21

to working on Maui, as all of you are acutely aware,

22

Maui County includes more than just Maui island, and

23

we also work on Molokai, Lanai, and even

24

occasionally Kahoolawe.

25

On Molokai we have two staff individuals who
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are working on invasive targets just on that island.

2

In addition to that, we sometimes send staff over

3

there to help augment -- augment their efforts

4

there. So they have, again, the same -- this shows

5

the same concept. It's showing that the work there

6

is -- well, it's species led. There also is work

7

going on to protect the watershed partnership area

8

on Molokai, which is the area in pink.

9

On Lanai, although we don't have staff

10

members there, we have sent staff over to focus on

11

species on that island, in particular Lanai, and I

12

have on this -- on this slide showing an article

13

from the Honolulu Advertiser, which occurred just

14

this month, indicating the problem of fountain

15

grass, which is the target that we work on on Lanai,

16

is a real problem because it can fuel wild fire.

17

I don't know if most of you are aware, if you

18

land on the Big Island, the species that you see

19

throughout the whole lava fields, everywhere you

20

look, especially in the low land area, is fountain

21

grass. The lava is no longer black. It's dotted

22

with the light brown or green plants that are

23

fountain grass that are covering over 200,000 acres

24

on the Big Island. On Maui it's a real good example

25

of our success. We have it down to approximately
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1

six sites. We've been very successful at keeping

2

this off of Maui island, and we're working to

3

control it on Lanai.

4

This is just an indication of some of our

5

other targets. I mentioned fountain grass. Of

6

course you're all very familiar with Miconia. The

7

other targets that we choose are based on the threat

8

to the -- whether it's the environment, the economy,

9

or our quality of life, the feasibility of

10

controlling it, and the cost to control. It's an

11

ongoing process of evaluation. We -- it's possible

12

we could pick a target, we could spend a fair amount

13

of time on it, and then as we get more into it we

14

realize, you know what, it just is not doable, and

15

so at that point we might have to cut our losses and

16

move on. It's a constant process of adaptive

17

management of taking the best information that we

18

can so that were sure that we're always using the

19

best -- making the best use of our resources.

20

Our priority target animals include, of

21

course, the coqui frog, veiled chameleons, which are

22

limited to a small population in Makawao, and the

23

mitred conures. Molokai's priority target species

24

are a number of -- right now they're focused

25

primarily on plants, cats claw, they have fountain
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1

grass, giant reed, (inaudible), pampas grass. And

2.

Molokai has been very successful, of course, with a

3

much smaller population and only one nursery on the

4

island. They have a much I think greater chance of

5

succeeding through education.

6

Just an idea of some of our staff that are

7

working every day or -- and/or night, especially for

8

our frog crew who are out there in the evenings.

9

And then also, just to give you an understanding

10

that we have six -- or actually seven people based

11

out in Hana who are working full-time just on

12

Miconia. Our on-the-ground efforts within the last

13

year control more than 170,000 invasive plants and

14

inventoried more than 13,000 acres. Our.

15

On-the-ground efforts have also increased

16

with the hiring of a dedicated crew just to focus

17

solely on control of coqui frogs. And although this

18

doesn't show up too well, those markers there are

19

tombstones. That gives you some idea of some of the

20

locations where we believe we have succeeded in

21

controlling coqui frog populations. These are -- I

22

don't want to overstate our success. These are

23

typically places where there have only been a few --

24

one or a few calling individuals, but we believe we

25

have completely controlled the coqui frog sites at
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1

those locations. Certainly there's a lot more to

2

do. Right now we think of it as there being 14 main

3

populations, so with one of these that was a

4

somewhat larger infestation near the Haiku Post

5

Office, we figure we only have 13 to go.

6

One of the other activities that we're

7

involved in is banana bunchy top virus control, and

8

this has been a very good collaborative project with

9

Department of Agriculture. Maui of County is giving

10

funding that is specifically targeted for addressing

11

banana bunchy top virus. This is the Makawao and

12

Pukalani area, the larger area being Pukalani, and

13

this shows all of the houses that we have surveyed,

14

door-to-door surveys, trying to determine which

15

houses have bananas and then also looking at them to

16

determine whether or not they have banana bunchy top

17

virus. The yellow -- the yellow TMKs or properties

18

show areas that Department of Agriculture detected

19

banana bunchy top virus, and the blue areas are

20

those areas that we have since also detected. And

21

detected is -- its also control. For the most

22

part, we're finding landowners to be extremely

23

cooperative in allowing us to control those sites.

24

We're expanding our efforts and searches for

25

Miconia. You can see where the bulk of the area is
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on the island, on the right side over in East Maui.

2

I don't know how to get rid of that. I don't think

3

we want to look at the calendar at the moment. So

4

we're expanding our searches for covering more

5

areas. We're also still conducting aerial recon

6

surveys, aerial spray recon operations for -- that

7

says pampas grass, but also for Miconia, and then

8

also doing surveys on Molokai looking for Miconia.

9

And I'm happy to say that none has been found there.

10

County funding provides not only support for

11

personnel, but also for essential equipment and

12

supplies, and we do maintain an active public

13

relations program. This year at the County Fair we

14

broke all records and had, I think, about 3,500

15

individuals stop by our booth, so it was a great

16

opportunity to share with them what it is we're

17

doing, and was probably because we had live snakes

18

and chameleons and a few other things that are being

19

pointed to there.

20

•
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One of the key obstacles that I wanted to

21

point out is our landowner permission. For the most

22

part residents of Maui County are extremely

23

knowledgeable about the issue and are very

24

dedicated, but every now and then we do encounter a

25

recalcitrant landowner. The blue areas here show

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PED 10/20/05

S

1

areas that we've conducted surveys or sweeps for

2

pampas grass, and the red dots are places where we

3

found pampas grass. The red property that's there

4

in the center of the map is one landowner who

5

refuses to give us permission to control the

6

extensive pampas grass infestation on his property.

7

And that's a problem for us, because that continues,

8

then, to spread into the neighboring areas if we're

9

not able to control it.

10

•

Sources of funding. For FY '06 the County,

11

as Rob indicated in his presentation, makes up about

12

38 percent of our funding, State about 31 percent,

13

and Federal another 31 percent. This is a shift

14

this year. In previous years National Parks

15

Services provided considerably more funding for --

16

in support of control of Miconia, although it

17

hasn't -- doesn't come directly to us, we do include

18

that as a major support. And with changes in the

19

Federal picture, we are expecting that to decrease

20

over the next several years significantly.

21

•
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So our priority is for future funded,

22

expanded coqui frog control. Right now we feel like

23

we're making good progress, but we don't have

24

adequate funding to really get into and control the

25

Maliko Gulch area, which we just have recently
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1

estimated to be about 126 acres that we need to

2

control. It doesn't mean they're all densely

3

infested in this area, but that is the area that

4

we're looking at. Maintaining our existing Miconia

5

operations, and ideally increasing those, and then

6

maintaining our existing trained field crew.

7

•

8

one of the things that I wanted to point out is the

9

numbers that Rob presented to you, the -- it's

10

obvious that Maui County is taking invasive species

11

very seriously and is putting its money where its

12

mouth is in terms of stepping up to provide

13

significant funding. Maui County shines among

14

Hawaii's counties in doing that. You really are a

15

leader in that area.

16

•

Our partners are considerable. One of the --

One of the things that is important for you

17

to understand is that your efforts are highly

18

leveraged. We have funding from the Forest Service,

19

from National Parks Service, from the State as well,

20

so it -- it is money well spent in terms of other

21

dollars that come in from other sources. And the

22

other thing that isn't really captured by that, if

23

you look only at the money that comes in from them,

24

that is these other agencies, whether it's

25

Department of Agriculture or Department of Land and
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Natural Resources, are also spending dollars that

2

aren't reflected here on their own staff who are

3

also working on invasive species control.

4

So with that, I'd like to end my

5

presentation, and I'm happy to answer any questions

6

you might have.

7 CHAIR JOHNSON: I think what we're going to do, if you
8

don't mind, is save the questions till the end. And

9

then we just need about a one-minute -- and please

10

don't leave the chambers, Members. We're going to

11

take a one-minute recess so we can just change the

12

disk. One-minute recess. (Gavel).

13 RECESS: 3:56 p.m.
14 RECONVENE: 3:57 p.m.
15 CHAIR JOHNSON: (Gavel). The Parks and Economic
16

Development Committee meeting will come back to

17

order, and I want to also thank, on behalf of the

18

Committee, Teya Penniman for her presentation, and

19

next we have Mr. Alex Michailidis. If you could

20

introduce yourself, tell us a little bit about

21

where, you know, you're working, and who you're

22

representing.

23 MR. MICHAILIDIS: Sure. Thank you, Madam Chair and
24

Council Members. My name is Alex Michailidis, and

25

I'm the Watershed Coordinator for the East Maui
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Watershed Partnership. I'd like to thank you again

2

for the opportunity to come and speak before you.

3

usually approach you all around budget time,

4

begging, pleading for money, so I'd be negligent not

5

to just kind of throw that in there a little bit

6

during my discussion when we do talk about some of

7

the invasive species challenges that we do face on

8

the island.

9

A little bit of a background. I don't want

10

to take up too much of your time, because I know

11

you've had a long day. The East Maui Watershed

12

Partnership formed in 1991. I'll start going

13

through the slides now. The partners include the

14

County of Maui, East Maui Irrigation, the National

15

Park, Haleakala and Hana Ranch, the State of Hawaii

16

Department of Land and Natural Resources, and T&C,

17

the Nature Conservancy.

18

The primary mission of the partnership is to

19

protect the rain forest, and really our island's

20

primary water source. And in our 1993 management

21

plan, you know, to protect the watershed from

22

degradation by pooling expertise and resources,

23

develop a plan for funding, and implementing an

24

active watershed management program. That's pretty

25

much what we do.
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You may ask why this is so important. Well,

1

2

in 2003 the World Bank issued a research report

3

indicating that there's a clear link between our

4

forests and the quality of our water, that

5

well-managed natural forests almost always provide

6

higher quality water with less sediment and fewer

7

pollutants, and that tropical mountain cloud

8

forests, kind of like what we have in our watershed

9

areas, increase total water flow. To put it simply,

10

our forests give us our water and our forests are

11

under a constant threat.

12

Also, before I go on, over 100 of the world's

13

largest cities rely on forest areas for their

14

drinking water, so we're not alone out here. And

15

the EPA has indicated that 60 million people in the

16

U.S. in 33 states rely on our national forests, so

17

the entire world relies almost on forest for water.

18

So I think we need to, you know, just keep that in

19

mind when we talk about protecting our natural

20

areas.

21

Now, you may ask, well, how does a forest

22

make water and how does it provide us this water?

23

Well, you have these tall emergent canopy trees that

24

do slow down the rain and reducing erosion and also

25

increasing infiltration into our aquifers. Then
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1

you've got a subcanopy of trees which, you know,

2

enables a lot of fog drip to materialize and water

3

condensing on leaves and droplets, and that can

4

increase total water flow by up to between 15 and 20

5

percent. You also got an understory that keeps

6

things kind of humid and moist, preventing

7

evaporation, and then a ground cover which kind of

8

serves as a sponge, which also reduces evaporation

9

and erosion.

10

It's all in the layers. You take any one of

11

these things out, the functionality of this system

12

is not going -- is going to decrease. And I don't

13

know if you know all of this, but just five miles

14

out into the Pacific ocean, 20 inches of rain a

15

year, but in the heart of our watershed in East Maui

16

we have over 300 inches of rain. And that's due to

17

our forests and the topography of the island.

18

You know, it used to rain -- there used to be

19

forests on the leeward side of Haleakala, and now

20

that's pretty much a desert, and we're relying on

21

Art Medeiros to make it a more green area again.

22

know he's going to do it. But I don't mean to get

23

apocalyptic, but we could lose our forests in East

24

Maui, and no forests, no water. No water, no

25

tourists, no economy, no life, no nothing, no
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nonsense.

2

Our watershed's goods and services:

3

groundwater quality, surface water quality, species

4

habitat, bio diversity. You can see what's up

5

there. We're talking in the billions of dollars,

6

billions of dollars, and, again, as Teya and Chris

7

and others have pointed out, that really the County

8

has stepped up. You all are the leaders in the

9

State in funding these conservation kind of

10

programs, so my hat goes off to you, and a sincere

11

mahalo for that. But we need more. Show me the

12

money. I don't know what's wrong with the fonts

13

here.

14

11th largest forest reserve system in the

15

State -- in the U.S., yet shame, shame, shame, we

16

rank 48th for state spending on fisheries and

17

wildlife. And we spend less than 1 percent of our

18

budget to protect and manage all natural and

19

cultural resources. Billion dollars -- billions of

20

dollars, and we're spending fractions to protect

21

this billion dollar resource.

22

Now, where do we get our funding from? Spare

23

change, pan handling, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife

24

Service, a variety of different entities. You know,

25

you may say, wow, Alex, you guys have a lot of
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different sources of money. Well, you know what, a

2

lot of them are drying up. The current Federal

3

Administration I can't say looks too highly on

4

protecting the environment, so they're cutting a lot

5

of fish and wildlife service projects that pertain

6

to watershed protection, and a lot of those Federal

7

programs are related to work on private lands. Most

8

of the work that we do is on public land, so Fish

9

and Wildlife Service, thanks, but it's not happening

10

in the future.

11

The Department of Health has been a good

12

supporter of our project for a couple of years.

13

They get their money from the Environmental

14

Protection Agency. EPA wants to fund projects that

15

show improvements in water quality. Well,

16

fortunately, East Maui, we don't really have any

17

water quality issues in coastal areas, because

18

there's no development, no businesses there.

19

There's no anthropogenic sources of pollution, so a

20

lot of EPA programs don't apply to our work.

21

Private foundations, they have helped out in the

22

past, but really we've gotten the bulk of our money

23

from Fish and Wildlife and the State.

24

The County has been a big supporter of ours

25

the last few years. We usually get between 10 and
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1

15 percent of our annual operating budget from the

2

County. This year is a little bit more because the

3

Department of Water Supply has chipped in $100,000.

4

Just to give you some numbers, our operating budget

5

is about -- between five and $600,000, so we have

6

eight staff. Chris, you've got five staff and it's

7

400. I guess you're paying your guys more. I'm

8

going to have to talk to you later on that. So

9

finding money is a challenge. Big checks, that's

10

what we like, really big checks. Problem is they

11

need to have a lot of zeros on the end of them.

12

That one necessarily doesn't.

13

To tell you what this costs and how we do our

14

stuff: One roll of fence, $250. Field gear for one

15

employee, $500. An hour of helicopter time, $900,

16

and that's how we get to our project sites, via

17

helicopters. You can't walk to where we work.

18

We're up at three, 4,000 feet elevation in the

19

remote jungles of East Maui. A mile of fence posts,

20

$5,000. How much it costs to build a mile of fence,

21

labor, materials, the whole nine yards, about

22

$100,000, but the staff are priceless.

23

This is tough work. And you don't -- not

24

your typical individual is going to do this right

25

now. We've got six field staff, five of them born
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and raised Maui. I think it's really important that

2

we've got local people protecting their backyard.

3

And again, this is not easy work. These materials

4

weigh a lot. You've got to jump into helicopters to

5

access the sites. Then you stay in rather luxurious

6

accommodations. I don't know if this is on the list

7

of the bed and breakfasts that have been approved in

8

the County, but if so, this does sleep four

9

comfortably. And then once you get to the sites,

10

building fences, chain saws, Weedwacker, and plenty

11

of Tylenol.

12

We're out in the forest, but we're also in

13

the classroom. Because the people that are doing

14

this work now, they're not going to do it forever,

15

because they're going to -- it's impossible to do

16

this work forever. You've got to train people to

17

keep this momentum going. So if we can empower our

18

youngsters to pursue these kind of careers in the

19

future, I really think we have a fighting chance.

20

But if we don't have people following in our

21

footsteps, we may as well stop what we're doing

22

because this work needs to happen in perpetuity.

23

To talk a little bit about the invasive

24

species, you know, our primary enemy is ungulates,

25

feral pigs in particular. You can see the damage
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that they do. We've got other invasive species that

2

are not on this list, because these areas -- these

3

species have already inundated the low land areas

4

but think have not inundated the more pristine

5

native areas, and our job is to keep these pests out

6

of there. So kahili ginger, tibouchina, clydemia,

7

strawberry guava, all these types of plants form

8

dense, thick monotypic stands, which means you're

9

just going to have only one kind of species. So

10

when we go back to that previous slide about the

11

layers and the different plants that are there, none

12

of the layers happens in these kind of environments,

13

and we lose the functionality of our watershed.

14

Our future. It's contingent upon funding.

15

We're looking to increase our area's active

16

management from ten to 30,000 acres, continuing

17

removing the threats, continuing our education and

18

outreach components. As I said, we are in the

19

classrooms. For the past two years we provided

20

outreach to over 2,000 students, second grade

21

through high school, and all the schools throughout

22

the island. And they're also revising our

23

management and monitoring plans.

24
25

And lastly, I don't know if you can see this,
but this is on the south slope leeward side of
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Haleakala. I don't know if you can see this good,

2

but there is a fence. Above the fence is green.

3

Below the fence there is no green. This is what

4

feral animals do. So it is extremely important that

5

you build fences. That's the first line of defense

6

to keep the feral animals out and to prevent these

7

areas from being disturbed where invasive plant

8

species can then become established and take over.

9

Thanks so much.

10 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Alex. I really
11

appreciate that. Shelly, do you need to change the

12

disk again? We won't bother to take a break.

13

Shelly can just change the disk.

14

I think, Members, this is really -- it's kind

15

of frightening, and I think that one of the things

16

we have to focus on is that this is not just

17

something that's a State responsibility, because

18

these are our water -- this is our watershed. This

19

is what we're really trying to preserve, and I think

20

that it really is important. And because this is in

21

our Committee, Economic Development, I think so many

22

times the members of the public don't see it. They

23

see it just, oh, it's an invasive species. It's not

24

going to bother anything or impact anything that I'm

25

doing, and yet it really affects every aspect of our
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lives here in Maui County. So I just really want to

2

thank you, Members, too, for supporting this and for

3

allowing the discussion to go on.

4

Shelly, do you need more time? You need --

5

oh, okay, Mr. Medeiros, if you would come forward.

6

I think many of you know Art. He has been before us

7

many times.

8
9

Art, you can come -- just come and have a
seat and we'll go forward with your presentation.

10 MR. MEDEIROS: First of all, thank you, everybody, for
11

coming, Chair people. I'm Art Medeiros. I

12

represent the third watershed partnership on Maui,

13

the Leeward Haleakala Watershed Restoration

14

Partnership. I won't be talking about that today.

15

You know, I think you've probably heard a lot of

16

what you need to hear about that. I'm here to talk

17

about one case example of invasive species.

18

I don't think most people understand invasive

19

species. I spent my whole career studying them, 25

20

years, and I think for many people it's kind of

21

its an odd concern. I mean, it might be something

22

the tree huggers want or are concerned about, but I

23

have a different perspective on invasive species.

24

think they're profound modifiers of our whole world.

25

And I'm a local boy, and I just think as a local
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boy, everything here in Hawaii is threatened by

2

invasive species, not only here in Hawaii, but all

3

over the world I think it's kind of being filled

4

with invasive species. I mean, bird flu is an

5

invasive species. And it happens -- it's a

6

connection with globalization and just the way that

7

we increasingly are allowing transport of everything

8

around the world.

9

So we as protectors of native ecosystems, I

10

think we're the ones who see it most vividly, but it

11

affects our economy, certainly it affects

12

agriculture, and it affects our forest. Rob is

13

wonderful, and I have to say the County of Maui -- I

14

will chip my voice in to saying the County of Maui

15

is really wonderful, and Rob is wonderful and -- but

16

we're up against something really severe, and

17

wiliwili gall wasp, I think you saw the bag go

18

around, but -- and it's a profound thing. But for

19

me, it was an example of just how quickly something

20

can come in and we can't do much about it.

21

This is kind of a canned program I did from

22

before, so you'll kind of forgive me if it goes too

23

long. How do I advance this? Is it right here?

24

Wiliwili gall wasp is a really small little thing.

25

This is the female on the right. It's about a
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millimeter and a half. It's like three periods

2

lined up in a row. So it's something that you

3

really wouldn't notice in and of itself. It's

4

probably native to Africa, but we really don't know

5

that much about it.

6

And forgive me, Mark, if I steal some of your

7

information. This is -- a lot of this information

8

is from Mark Fukada from the Department of

9

Agriculture, but I put it together into a holistic

10

program.

11

It became known to science only recently last

12

year and was described in Taiwan. We know very

13

little about its biology. It's now native to

14

Singapore, Reunion, Mauritius, Taiwan, Hong Kong,

15

and now the Hawaiian Islands. Taiwan it has kind of

16

an impact because it's really hitting the coral

17

trees there. And I think there's an old story about

18

the coral trees in Taiwan. There's a prediction

19

that if the coral trees don't flower, something bad

20

is going to happen that year, and so it kind of --

21

that has happened. That has kind of come true in

22

Hawaii.

23

It was first collected in Hawaii on Oahu at

24

University of Hawaii Manoa on April 19th of this

25

year. That's four months ago. A little bit longer
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than four months ago, but -- and it was first found

2

only in the Kahului area. And at the time, in the

3

Kahului area, we briefed the Mayor and he came up

4

with kind of a brave proposal to try and do

5

something abolit it. Mark was the one who found it.

6

It was first collected at Kaahumanu Mall, and it was

7

found -- Mark of the Department of Agriculture

8

Hawaii Department of Agriculture employee, but he

9

was just waiting for his wife and Korean food when

--

10

he found trees there, he just looked outside and

11

here it was. These are the first infestation, and

12

we put out the call -- the call alarm to everybody.

13

And in MCC campus.

14

Kaahumanu was probably the first place where

15

it was found, and it was a real problem because you

16

see this car in the foreground, in fact she has

17

infested leafs. This population has probably been

18

going for sometime, and it probably got transported

19

all around the island on cars and in the back of

20

pickup trucks. Everybody likes to park there

21

because its a shaded spot. This is pretty much

22

kind of a case example diary of an infestation. In

23

a dense infestation you can see those two little red

24

dots, that's MCC campus and Kaahumanu Mall, but

25

pretty soon it was all around Maui, and not found at
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Kahului Airport.
So what does it do? The tiny wasps deposit

3

their eggs into the green part. The eggs hatch and

4

their growth produces a swelling. It's called a

5

gall. And at first the gall is kind of

6

basically a type of plant leprosy and it causes all

7

the leafs to become contorted, and pretty much they

8

look like cysts after a while. And then pretty much

9

they lead to low vigor and eventually tree death.

10

These are petioles, fully infested petioles. And

11

then a little bit more advanced stage of infestation.

12

it's

So my concern with the wiliwili gall wasp

13

doesn't have much to do with coral trees. I think

14

coral trees are really nice. I'm a protector of

15

native ecosystems, and the wiliwili is one of the --

16

is what they call a keystone species. Keystone, the

17

word comes from when they used to make bridges in

18

the medieval days, they would always put one stone

19

that locked the whole building together. So the

20

colleges coined that to say that there's always one

21

species which supports an ecosystem. You remove

22

that ecosystem, like koa, ohia, wiliwili, and pretty

23

much you don't have an ecosystem. The whole

24

ecosystem starts to change. Wiliwili is -- which is

25

erythrina sandwicensis, is -- our endemic wiliwili
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is a keystone species of dry land forest, lower dry

2

land forest in Hawaii.

3

So at least according to one source -- no one

4

knows what's going to happen. I think I'd like to

5

say that, but the trajectory of this species

6

certainly backs up that probably 90 percent of the

7

coral trees are going to die within two years, and

8

that maybe all wiliwili trees will die within the

9

next two years. These are just trees on Oahu that

10

are really showing the kind of classic fist-like

11

formations of leaves. Those aren't flower clusters

12

up there. Those are actually like (inaudible) tips

13

bunched, and, you know, the trees try to put on

14

leafs and leafs, but they only have so much energy

15

reserved before they start to succumb to secondary

16

infestations of other insects too. I'll go through

17

here.

18

A lot of this is -- we now know that you can

19

treat it (inaudible), at least to some certain

20

extent, and you can inject trees and you can

21

actually keep probably individual trees alive, and

22

this is a seminar that was just held today with the

23

ArborSystems' tree injection system. So there is

24

something you can do for individual trees, but

25

individual -- but this is not really cost effective
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over the long run, and, you know, I would just say

2

that I used to think -- like in this one here I

3

estimated there were like ten to 20,000 trees on

4

Maui. I think now it's probably close to 50 to

5

60,000 trees on Maui. Most of them are going to die

6

in the next two years, and there pretty much isn't

7

anything anybody can do about it at this point.

8

And it's on all islands. So pretty much

9

wiliwili ecosystems are going to become extinct as

10

we know them. Anybody that has ever driven out to

11

Hana and seen the beautiful displays of the

12

wiliwili, that's a thing of the past, at minimum.

13

And they're also used traditionally for surfboards,

14

canoe 'ama, fishing floats. And the flower is still

15

used in lei making. MISC did really excellent work

16

at the beginning. First, Department of Agriculture

17

put out the call and then MISC was the one that came

18

in on an emergency basis, you know, and provided the

19

documentation pretty much that, wow, this species is

20

everywhere.

21

And that core unit down on the bottom part,

22

that's the extent of the southern Haleakala wiliwili

23

forest. Haleakala -- wiliwili forests are found

24

throughout the Hawaiian islands, but Haleakala

25

probably has the most extensive and diverse wiliwili
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forest in the islands. In fact, I managed Puukolii

2

wiliwili reserve, which is considered the only

3

precontact example of wiliwili forest in the State.

4

So it's not something that's just of academic

5

interest to me. I think clearly it's a really good

6

academic exercise for me to see how quickly

7

something moves, but it's also something that

8

strikes, to me, deep in the heart. These are

9

basically pictures from Masako Westcott just showing

10

wiliwili trees. This is at Puukolii where the wasp

11

has just appeared and is starting out. The trees --

12

the Hawaiian wiliwili drops its leafs, and then it

13

flowers, and then it puts on new leafs, and we're

14

right in between the dropping between the old

15

flowers falling off and the new leaf coming on. And

16

the wiliwili -- the erythrina gall wasp is there

17

awaiting it, little clouds of them.

18

This is between Keokea and Kihei. This is

19

another species, belan. This is ko'o olaula, and

20

it's an endangered species. And this is just

21

showing the variation in flower color. It's like a

22

little red hibiscus. We don't know what's going to

23

happen to all the species that live with the

24

wiliwili. Maybe they'll do just fine. And on the

25

other hand, we've kind of started a grand and
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perhaps dark experiment of a Hawaiian ecosystem

2

lost.

3

This was the recent flowering. I had --

4

Masako Westcott is a beautiful photographer, and she

5

went up there and she took as many pictures as she

6

can, thinking that perhaps this is the last time

7

these trees are going to flower, at least like this,

8

perhaps. I think there's always hope, because by

9

all controls and options here with certain species

10

like the piscinia, the ohia, and fusarium that

11

attacks koa, there is no hope for biocontrol.

12

So one good thing about the wiliwili gull

13

wasp is there is a chance that perhaps in two

14

decades or so wiliwilis can safely be planted again,

15

perhaps. I guess that's probably my most realistic

16

assessment of what will happen, but in the meantime,

17

probably all these trees -- and some of these trees,

18

I'm estimating, you know, just a branch about yo big

19

is probably -- I've counted 60 growth rings on them,

20

so by some simple trajectory of some of these old

21

trees, these trees are 200, 300 years old. And I

22

think we'll probably lose all of them, unless the

23

ones that are treated, but the treating is a

24

difficult -- it's difficult to walk across the

25

country. It's hot country. Do we really want to
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spend the money to be doing this when we could be

2

sinking our money into other projects which I think

3

are perhaps more sustainable? It's a difficult

4

decision to be spending a lot of money to get to the

5

place where you were six months ago.

6

I think biological control is a really good

7

option, but it will be a minimum of five years

8

realistically, and probably closer to ten years

9

before we can re-introduce something, but we've fast

10

tracked it. This is Pohaku from the Big Island, you

11

know, and I think there will be a temporary flush of

12

wiliwili wood, I think, with the last trees, but

13

after that, the olo surfboard, the traditional olo

14

surfboard, the long skegless surfboards that they

15

used to make, they're a thing of the past now. You

16

know, and you can -- I think you can still buy these

17

on his website. Their days are over. The same with

18

wiliwili

19

wiliwili seed leis.

Biologically they're a keystone species.

20

They're a very important species. Physically

21

they're just a beautiful species. I don't think

22

there's a more beautiful tree in the Hawaiian

23

islands. I mean, lihua is a beautiful tree and

24

olapa is a beautiful tree, but wiliwili matches all

25

of them. So I personally feel bad that a part of
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our ecosystem has been personally lost, a very

2

beautiful part of our ecosystem.

3

This is the Puukolii area, and you're looking

4

basically down -- right onto the Kihei area. It was

5

really difficult to control because wiliwili is

6

also -- erythrina is also the thing that's used for

7

hedge rolls, so the species gets here and it had so

8

much non-native plant material to become established

9

and kind of -- it kind of made the possibilities of

10
11

control impossible just from the get go.
So here's the synopsis of the invasion. The

12

coral -- was first noted biologically, this just

13

happened two years ago. Coral trees began to be

14

attacked and die in Taiwan in 2003. 2004 it was

15

designed as a new species, so it's probably native

16

to Africa. It was first discovered on Oahu on April

17

19th of this year, at Kaahumanu Mall by Mark on July

18

30th. We initiated control on the 6th and abandoned

19

it on the 21st. Was first found in Puukolii on

20

September 30th, two months after discovery on Maui.

21

And now were in the stage of seed collection,

22

individual tree chemical treatments. This is in --

23

kind of investigations on this and for biological

24

control going to its home range in Africa and

25

probably bringing back a tiny little wasp which will
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be exclusive -- will exclusively attack this.
So there may come a time -- like right now

3

we're in the midst of seed collection. Erica

4

(inaudible) and my colleague is really helping with

5

this, and we've just had tremendous community

6

support. So many people have been interested. A

7

lot of the kids at the Montessori school have been

8

helping us shuck the seeds and prepare them to be

9

stored at the University of Hawaii. And Erica made

10

the comment a couple of days ago that it may be

11

these same kids when they grow up that will be

12

planting them, maybe in an environment that will be

13

safer for them to be planted. And the old trees

14

will all be gone, but, you know, there is a way out.

15

There is a way out that maybe wiliwili doesn't have

16

to go extinct.

17

My second recommendation is that we promote

18

emergency priority biological control, development,

19

and relief. There is a chance that if we get things

20

from Africa in here quickly enough, not all trees

21

will die, and that we'll recreate at least an arena

22

where we can kind of CPR back our Hawaiian

23

ecosystem. And then I guess this is probably my

24

take home message, and this is, you know, what I get

25

out of this, is that this is a hard fight to fight
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when you keep on having setbacks, you know, and when

2

you don't protect your borders. I always say that

3

you have to use traditional management, you know,

4

and we have to use biological control. But if we

5

don't protect our borders, if we don't have a way of

6

kind of protecting ourselves from these things from

7

all around the world, you know, there will be only

8

one life zone and tropical life zone, and the

9

Hawaiian species won't -- won't be the ones that

10

survive.

11

And this -- it works not only for our native

12

environments, not only for tree huggers, but it has

13

to do with everything. It has to do with our whole

14

local way of life, the things that we assume, you

15

know, everything from killer bees, malaria -- you

16

know, I don't like to go into scare tactics, but I

17

often, like I said to somebody today, you know, what

18

will the headlines be in six months or a year? What

19

do we have coming down if we don't have effective

20

quarantine? You know, California protects itself.

21

When you go to the airport, you get inspected. When

22

you come in, it's voluntary at this point. I just

23

think it's respectful of our agriculture and our way

24

of life and our native ecosystem which provide clean

25

water that we protect ourselves.
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So I wrote here just -- I just wrote this

2

like a half hour ago or an hour ago, establish

3

effective quarantine inspection facilities in Hawaii

4

in recognition that the only way we can protect --

5

bad writing -- we can protect our ecosystems, our

6

agriculture, our economy and ultimately our way of

7

life on Maui, the way of life that we kind of grew

8

up with that was given to us, you know, is to

9

protect ourselves from extra Hawaiian tropical

10

species of plants, animals, and microorganisms to --

11

and is to deter their establishment through

12

international transport of people and cargos.

13

This all started after World War II. Before

14

World War II people really didn't fly very many

15

places. It was after the airplane was really

16

developed and after World War II -- in fact a lot of

17

these things came around with the military. The

18

brown tree snake moved around with military

19

transport, but its passed that now. It's not just

20

the U.S. military. It's we really are promoting

21

globalization of our economy, and there are many

22

good things about that, but one of the main good

23

things about globalization of our economy is it kind

24

of causes a kind of a temporary surge in our

25

economies. And I just think sustainable surge in
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1

our economies is what we actually want and a

2

continuing of our local ways of life.

3

And then just my little conclusion. And I

4

really thank you for your attention. Wiliwili

5

forests are Hawaiian ecosystem. They're unique in

6

the world. They're without parallel of any

7

ecosystem in the eastern Pacific. There are no dry

8

forest ecosystems in the eastern Pacific. The loss

9

of wiliwili trees, and it's going to happen now --

10

kind of where I told somebody it's all over but the

11

crying now. The loss of wiliwili trees functionally

12

means the loss of this ecosystem. Culturally

13

important to native Hawaiians, and its loss should

14

be a reminder of the great vulnerability under which

15

we live without effective quarantine and invasive

16

species deterrent programs. Okay, thank you very

17

much for your attention.

18 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Art. I really
19

it's a frightening thing, and it really is so sad

20

what's happening. And I can firsthand report that

21

the tree just, as Rob said earlier, right in front

22

of our window -- and I think Shelly also has a tree

23

right near her -- it's just decimating it, and it's

24

so rapid. You cannot believe it. It's terrible. So

25

anyway, I thank you very much for bringing us up to
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date, as sad as this may be.
Shelly, do you need additional time to change
the disk or no?

4 MR. MEDEIROS: Thank you very much.
5

. .END PRESENTATION. .

6 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
7 CHAIR JOHNSON: We have Stuart -- is it Stuart? Stuart,
8

if you would like to come forward and just give your

9

testimony or your presentation.

10

. .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

11 MR. FUNKE-D'EGNUFF: My name is Stuart Funke-D'Egnuff, and
12

I'm the program manager for Tri-Isle Resource

13

Conservation and Development. I don't have a

14

presentation. I did have a number of points with

15

regard to fireweed with regard to the gall wasp and

16

everything else. In view of time, I have basically

17

just one statement to make, is that the -- the

18

invasive species that we're speaking of today and

19

all of the scientific experts are working with, it

20

speaks to the necessity of having legislation at the

21

Federal level with regard to invasive species. Its

22

okay for other states on the mainland to block us

23

from coming in with products (inaudible), but we

24

have nothing on the reverse side of it, which is

25

coming back to us.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PED 10/20/05

1

125

So rather than repeat a lot of what you

2

already heard, I urge you to do whatever you can to

3

support Ed Case's legislation regarding invasive

4

species. Thank you.

5 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, and, Stuart, can you
6

state the number -- do you have the number of the

7

legislation in front of you, just for the members of

8

the audience?

9 MR. FUNKE-D'EGNUFF: For the record, it's 3468.
10 CHAIR JOHNSON: 3468. Thank you. Thank you so much. Are
11

there any questions for Stuart? Seeing none.

12

just want to thank you, too, for all that you've

13

done, and I know in a former life, through the

14

Community Workday, you also helped a great deal to

15

keep our island clear of a lot of these species and

16

a lot of the problems that we have. So thank you

17

very much.

18 MR. FUNKE-D'EGNUFF: Thank you.
19 CHAIR JOHNSON: I believe we have one additional
20

testifier, and that would be our County Arborist,

21

Mr. David Sakoda.

22 MR. SAKODA: Good afternoon, Committee Chair, Council
23

Members, members of the audience. My name is David

24

Sakoda. I'm the County Arborist for the County of

25

Maui, and I'm out of the Department of Parks and
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1

Recreation. I'd like to just give you a little bit

2

of background of what we have been doing in the

3

Department of Parks and Recreation in conjunction

4

with the State Department of Land and Natural

5

Resources, U.S. Forest Service, and the Maui County

6

Arborist Committee.

7

We've -- well before 2000, the year 2000 we

8

were running into questions of what is an invasive

9

species when we were reviewing plans for new

10

developments, and it was a recurring issue and we

11

needed to get a handle on it. So we brought it to

12

the Department of Land and Natural Resources Urban

13

and Community Forestry Program, and we were

14

successful in getting funding to do some research on

15

what would -- ways of determining what species are

16

invasive.

17

And I'm going to limit my topic to flora, to

18

just mostly landscape plants, and we were -- we were

19

able to have the Maui County Planting Plan

20

evaluated, all the of the species in the Maui County

21

Planting Plan evaluated by utilizing a weed risk

22

assessment scoring system and its process.

23

Dr. Curtis Daehler, who is with the University of

24

Hawaii Department of Botany, and Julie Denslow, who

25

is with the U.S. Forest Service Institute of Pacific
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1

Island Forestry, she's an ecologist, they were both

2

instrumental in doing these evaluations. And

3

basically it's a weed risk assessment scoring

4

process that has been utilized in western Australia

5

and in New Zealand, and we've utilized the same

6

framework to evaluate and score plants that are

7

utilized in our landscape industry.

8
9

So I'd like to leave this -- I guess you can
copy this and distribute it with your Council

10

Members, but currently we have the -- the interim

11

direction with the Department of Planning and our

12

Maui County Arborist Committee in approving any kind

13

of species that in our scoring process comes out to

14

be noninvasive. So there's a big -- there's a shade

15

of gray on whether certain species are invasive, and

16

they're needing further evaluation. So currently

17

they're in the process of researching any kind of

18

documented evidence that these species that need

19

further evaluation have been determined to be

20

invasive in other environments, and if so, then that

21

may change them to being invasive.

22

My whole issue is that the question of what

23

is an invasive species, and in the legislation I've

24

noticed that it's saying that we will not promote,

25

propagate, or maintain or plant species that are
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1

invasive. Well, we've been dealing with that

2

question for a number of years now, and I'd really

3

like to incorporate this process into anything

4

that's adopted for the future, because -- and we're

5

still involved with it, because we're -- we're

6

educating the landscape industry, the nursery

7

industry on this issue. And recently there was an

8

email from Christy Martin of CGAPS -- what is that,

9

Cooperative -- the CGAPS stands for --

10 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: (Inaudible).
11 MR. SAKODA: Coordinating Group on Alien Species, right,
12

Pest Species, and they have recently brought on the

13

Oahu Nursery Association to -- to go forward with a

14

code of conduct for the industry. So there's

15

there's avenues --

--

16 MS. ESPELETA: Three minutes.
17 MR. SAKODA: -- that we're pursuing in self policing,
18

but -- we -- there's cries for additional funding.

19

And, you know, the ways we can make a better bang

20

for our buck is to coordinate our efforts together.

21

So we've spent well over $250,000 on this scoring

22

process, the weed risk assessment, in scoring

23

potentially invasive species, so it's something that

24

should be incorporated in the process also.

25

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
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1 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, David. Are there any

2

questions for David? Seeing none. I want to thank

3

you, and I really want to thank all the presenters

4

this afternoon for sharing the information with us.

5

Is there anyone in the audience that wishes to

6

testify who has not previously testified on this

7

item? Public testimony, then, will be closed on

8

this particular item.

9

With no objections, Members, we also have a

10

number of documents that have been received for

11

testimony, and they will be made a part of the

12

record, if there's no objections.

13 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
14 CHAIR JOHNSON: We do have one item that I would like to
15

at least try to support, and if you'll look in your

16

binders, Members, we do have -- and at least two,

17

possibly three testifiers have testified in support

18

of the measure. It's Ed Case's introduced House

19

Resolution No. 3468, but in your binders you will

20

find a resolution that is basically in support of

21

urging the United States Congress to support

22

tightened agricultural inspections for incoming

23

cargo and passengers to Hawaii.

24
25

And I felt that as one way that we could
really support all of the efforts, not only of the
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1

individuals that have come before us today, but also

2

of Congressman Case and try to encourage our

3

national leadership to adopt a more healthy attitude

4

about the introduction of alien species and how it

5

relates to the quality of life and the actual costs

6

that are born, not only by our community, but by the

7

global community overall, and particularly with the

8

advent and the potential threat of bird flu, which

9

is another type of issue, health issue, what we're

10
11

dealing with today is invasive species.
I see this as something that is key that this

12

Committee can at least put forward and put before

13

the full Council, because I felt it was really

14

important to discuss this in Committee and have a

15

forum so that not only us as representatives of the

16

community, but that the greater community, because

17

this is being televised, will learn what they can do

18

in support of these very critical issues that are

19

really depriving future generations of their

20

heritage. And I think this is something that at

21

this point in time, because time is short, I would

22

ask that the members support this resolution, and I

23

would entertain a motion to pass this resolution

24

onto the full Council.

25 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So moved.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
2 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Madam Chair.
3 CHAIR JOHNSON: It's been moved by Councilmember Tavares
4

and seconded by Councilmember Mateo.
Councilmember Anderson, you have a point of

5
6

information?

7 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I was hoping that we'd have a
8

chance to maybe ask if there were any additions or

9

corrections to the reso before we moved to approve

10

it.

11 CHAIR JOHNSON: And during the discussion, if there are
12

any kind of comments or are there any additions or

13

any additional information that any Member or any

14

member of the audience would have that we would be

15

adding to this resolution, keep in mind we will also

16

have an opportunity -- because even though we're

17

adopting it, we're not reading it for the benefit of

18

the public. I will ask that it be read before the

19

full Council and at that point in time I would also

20

ask that if there are critical components that do

21

require further, I guess, expounding upon, I would

22

ask that Members, you know, make those -- I realize

23

that it appears that we're rushing through this, and

24

I don't want to give that appearance, but because

25

the hour is late and I'm going to be losing quorum
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1

before too long, I really feel that I would ask the

2

members to support this resolution.

3

Councilmember Anderson, did you have anything

4

further? I didn't receive any hands raised up from

5

the audience as to any recommendations at this point

6

in time for components to be added.

7 COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I just think, Madam Chair, that
8

it would be -- I mean we do have a statement here

9

that the County has released -- agreed to release up

10

to $100,000 that was earmarked for an emergency

11

reserve fund. I think that it's important for the

12

people who will be receiving this to recognize the

13

extent to which the County of Maui funds the

14

invasive species program, and it kind of reads as if

15

it's only $100,000, because that's the only mention

16

in here of funding from the County. So I was hoping

17

that perhaps we could add a sentence somewhere in

18

this resolution that would signify that the County

19

of Maui is spending over a million dollars annually

20

in the fight against invasive species.

21 CHAIR JOHNSON: As a friendly amendment, because this is a
22

resolution, as opposed to an ordinance, I would ask

23

that Staff, if there are no objections, work with

24

Councilmember Anderson to craft additional wording

25

that would reflect what the County of Maui has
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1

actually put forward, you know, in terms of capital,

2

as well as any other efforts that could be added

3

into that sentence. Are there any objections?

4 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
5 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, no objections. Are there any other
6

items of discussion? Before -- Councilmember

7

Tavares.

8 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I'm sorry, I think Ms. Anderson
9

brings up a good point, because the people who are

10

going to be reading this at the, you know, national

11

level don't know what our budget details are, so I

12

think it is good to mention how much we do put

13

forward for controlling invasive species.

14

It's a very lengthy resolution, so I would

15

suggest that we have something for Council that is a

16

synopsis of the resolution, rather than reading

17

every whereas clause, even if it's just saying that

18

these are the points, and just rattle -- not rattle,

19

but just note what those points are instead of

20

reading it all out as it is stated in the

21

resolution. And if there are people that really are

22

interested in knowing every little detail of, you

23

know, the language, then they could get a copy of

24

the resolution and read it themselves. You know, in

25

the interest of communicating to the public, there's
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1

nothing more confusing than listening to a

2

resolution read in its official form. So I think

3

something that's more listener friendly, perhaps,

4

would be more appropriate and get the message across

5

to the viewing public and the listening public much

6

more clearly.

7 CHAIR JOHNSON: And I can -- you know, right now at the
8

Committee level I would prefer not to make that

9

decision, only because I really believe that once it

10

gets into the body of the Council, it will be up to

11

the Council whether they want to have the whole

12

entire document read. I personally

--

13 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: It will be up to you because you'll
14

be introducing the resolution.

15 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, but it's also up to the entire, you
16

know, body of the Council whether they want to sit

17

through the resolution. Personally, as Committee

18

Chair, I would want to have the resolution read

19

throughout, only because many of the members who

20

would ordinarily, you know, be in attendance or who

21

might want to be in attendance have not been able to

22

make this meeting. If there are other suggestions,

23

I will try and get a consensus from the Committee

24

members, because this is not just my show. This is

25

what the Committee wants, and if this is what the
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1

Committee basically would like me to do, I will just

2

respect the majority of the opinions of my

--

3 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair, if you would talk with
4

the Council Chair and see what his recommendation

5

would be. And I don't by any means mean shortening

6

this up in summarizing, but, you know, to read

7

whereas every 30 seconds is distracting and it takes

8

away from the main points you're trying to make in

9

the resolution, and, you know, I think you've been

10

at some events where I'm reading resolutions and I

11

don't read it the way it's written because you lose

12

everybody and go, how many whereases are there in

13

this thing.

14 CHAIR JOHNSON: And I think what you're talking about is
15

style, so perhaps, you know, as long as we can do

16

that and not lose the thrust and the message, that's

17

the main thing that we want to get across to the

18

members of the audience, and sometimes people don't

19

avail themselves of the opportunity to always read

20

this.

21

Are there any further comments? Seeing none,

22

the Chair will call for the vote. All those in

23

favor, please signify by saying "aye."

24 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
25 CHAIR JOHNSON: All those against?
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1

2
3
4
5
6

VOTE: AYES:

Councilmembers Mateo and Anderson,
Vice-Chair Tavares, and Chair Johnson.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Carroll.

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC.:
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPT REVISED RESOLUTION.

7 CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair did vote "aye," and there
8
9

are no noes.
I want to thank you, Committee Members. I

10

know that there are other obligations that you have,

11

and I know that today it was very difficult to kind

12

of structure this, because originally we had planned

13

on having the invasive species issue first and

14

having it perhaps as the only Committee item, but

15

the Chair also felt that it was important to try to

16

move something forward on the taxi issue.

17

I will be keeping the subject matter in

18

Committee, because as invasive species updates are

19

required, I think it's really important to have our

20

Committee be able to respond. So is there anything

21

further, Staff, that we need to do in terms of any

22

filing or any other updates? Okay, so then the

23

report and the changes and the suggestions that have

24

been made will be incorporated into the resolution

25

and Staff will work with us.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair.
2 CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
3 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Just one thing, if you and Staff
4

could work with the environmental specialists and

5

the Administration and verify the grant amounts and

6

where they came from, OED, DWS, and State or Federal

7

or anything else so that we have a clearer picture

8

of where these funds are coming from.

9 CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, that would be great.
10 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you.
11 CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, and you have that,
12
13

Staff?
Thank you very much, Members, and thank you

14

to all of the presenters today. I really sincerely

15

appreciate your time and your effort and your

16

patience, and especially to the Committee Members,

17

because usually my Committee meetings do not go as

18

long as they have today, but I want to thank you for

19

your indulgence and for your attendance. And also

20

to Staff, thank you for helping in the preparation

21

of this meeting.

22

Are there any further announcements? Seeing

23

none. The Parks and Economic Development Committee

24

meeting of the 20th is adjourned. (Gavel).

25 ADJOURN: 4:47 p.m.
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